### SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

# FORM S-3 REGISTRATION STATEMENT under THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

#### AMERICAN FINANCIAL GROUP, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

#### Ohio

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

#### 31-1544320

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

One East Fourth Street Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 (513) 579-2121

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

James C. Kennedy, Esq.
Vice President, Deputy General Counsel and Secretary
American Financial Group, Inc.
One East Fourth Street
Cincinnati, Ohio 45202
(513) 579-2121

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

with copies to:
Mark A. Weiss, Esq.
Keating, Muething & Klekamp, P.L.L.
1800 Provident Tower
Cincinnati, Ohio 45202
(513) 579-6599

**Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public:** From time to time after the effective date of this Registration Statement as determined by market conditions and other factors.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box. [X]

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 of the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box. []

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. []

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. []

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box. []

#### CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of each Class			<b>Proposed Maximum</b>	Proposed Maximum
of Securities to be	Amount to be	Price Per	Aggregate Offering	Aggregate Amount
<u>Registered</u>	<u>Registered</u>	<u>Security</u>	Offering Price (1)	of Registration Fee
Common Stock	2,000,000	\$23.37	\$46,740,000	\$4,301

(1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(c).

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

**Prospectus** 

Dividend Reinvestment Plan American Financial Group, Inc.

2,000,000 shares Common Stock

Through our Dividend Reinvestment Plan, we are offering holders of our common stock the opportunity to purchase additional shares by having their cash dividends automatically reinvested in American Financial Group common stock. Shareholders participating in the plan will receive their dividends in shares of our common stock at a discount of 4% from the market price. No brokerage commissions or service fees will be charged on any shares purchased through reinvested dividends. This plan replaces the prior dividend reinvestment plan which has been terminated.

Our common shareholders who are enrolled in our existing dividend reinvestment plan will automatically remain enrolled in this plan unless they notify us otherwise. Holders of preferred shares issued by our subsidiaries are not eligible to participate in this plan.

We expect shares purchased under the plan to be newly issued shares of previously authorized but unissued shares of our common stock. Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "AFG." Shareholders who do not participate in the plan will continue to receive cash dividends, when and as declared by our board of directors, in the usual manner.

These securities have not been approved or disapproved by the Securities and Exchange Commission nor has the Commission passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

January 17, 2003

#### THE PLAN

We are terminating our existing dividend reinvestment plan and replacing it with the dividend reinvestment plan discussed in this prospectus. If you participate in our existing plan, you will automatically be enrolled in this plan unless you notify us otherwise.

We are offering our shareholders the opportunity to purchase shares of our common stock under the plan. The plan provides that shareholders can reinvest their cash dividends in additional shares of common stock. As explained below, the cash dividends of a shareholder who participates will be reinvested by the administrator of the plan.

Shares purchased under the dividend reinvestment feature of the plan will be purchased at a 4% discount to the market price of our common stock.

#### QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE PLAN.

#### 1. What is the purpose of the plan for shareholders?

Our Dividend Reinvestment Plan provides participating shareholders with a convenient and economical method of investing their cash dividends in additional shares of our common stock.

#### 2. Who can participate in the plan?

In order to participate in the plan, a shareholder must hold of record at least 25 shares of our common stock. In our discretion, nominees of our employee benefit plans may also participate in the plan.

#### 3. What are the principal features of the plan to shareholders?

We provide a 4% discount to shareholders who purchase shares with reinvested dividends (see Question 10). Participants do not pay any brokerage commissions or service charges for purchases. Full investment of funds is possible because the plan permits fractions of shares, as well as full shares, to be credited to a participant's account.

#### 4. Who administers the plan?

Our agent, Securities Transfer Company, administers the plan. The agent keeps plan records, makes purchases of shares of common stock as agent for all participants and maintains all aspects of the plan. The agent will keep a record of dividends reinvested and purchases made under the plan and will send participants a statement of account following each dividend payment and reinvestment transaction. The agent will also act as custodian of shares purchased under the plan. Securities Transfer Company is a limited partnership in which our subsidiary, American Financial Corporation, is the general partner and American Financial Group and other entities are the limited partners.

Any questions you may have regarding the plan can be directed to the agent as follows:

Securities Transfer Company
One East Fourth Street, Suite 1201
Cincinnati, Ohio 45202
Telephone: (513) 579-2414 or (800) 368-3417
Fax: (513) 287-8270

Email: stc@amfin.com

#### 5. How do shareholders join the plan?

Any eligible shareholder may join the plan by completing an enrollment and authorization form (an "enrollment form") and returning it to the agent. An enrollment form may be obtained at any time by writing or calling the agent or American Financial Group or by visiting AFG's website (www.amfin.com).

The enrollment form directs us to pay to the agent the cash dividends on shares of common stock registered in the participant's name and on shares of common stock credited to his or her account under the plan. The enrollment form also directs the agent to use cash dividends to purchase shares of common stock.

#### 6. Can a shareholder participate only as to some of his or her shares?

Yes. A shareholder may participate in the plan with respect to less than all shares registered in his or her name (as long as the shareholder meets the requirements in Question 2 above) and continue to receive cash dividends on the remaining shares.

#### 7. When may an eligible shareholder join?

An eligible shareholder may join the plan at any time. If an enrollment form is received by the agent on or before the record date for the payment of a cash dividend, the participant's dividends will begin being reinvested with that dividend payment. Our dividend record and payment dates are normally on or close to the dates shown below:

Record Date	Payment Date
January 15	January 25
April 15	April 25
July 15	July 25
October 15	October 25

If an enrollment form is received after the record date for a cash dividend, the dividend will be paid in cash, and participation in the plan will begin with the next cash dividend payment. For example, if an enrollment form is received on or before January 15, the dividend payable on or about January 25 will be reinvested under the plan. If an enrollment form is received after January 15, then the first dividend reinvested under the plan will be the dividend payable on or about April 25.

## 8. Will a shareholder currently enrolled in the existing American Financial Group dividend reinvestment plan continue to be enrolled in this plan?

Yes. Our common shareholders who are enrolled in our existing dividend reinvestment plan will automatically be enrolled in our new plan. Shareholders who wish to withdraw from the plan should see Questions 18 and 19 below for details. However, holders of preferred shares issued by our subsidiary will not be able to participate in the plan.

#### 9. When will purchases of stock be made?

Purchases will be made on (or as close as practicable) the 1st day of each February, May, August and November. These dates closely follow the dates dividends typicially have been paid, which is the 25<sup>th</sup> of the preceding month. We call these dates the investment dates. The participant's dividends will be used to purchase additional shares on the investment date.

#### 10. What is the price of shares purchased under the plan?

The price of newly-issued or treasury shares purchased with reinvested cash dividends will be 4% below the average of the high and low sale prices of our common stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange Composite Tape on the investment date on which shares are purchased. These prices are published regularly in the financial press.

The price for shares purchased for participants in the open market will be the actual price paid for such shares, minus 4%.

#### 11. How will the number of shares to be purchased be determined?

The number of shares that will be purchased for a participant's account will depend on the amount of the participant's cash dividend and the price of the shares. A participant's account will be credited with the number of shares (including fractional shares computed to four decimal places) that results by dividing the dividend amount by the applicable purchase price (computed to four decimal places).

#### 12. Are there any costs to participants for purchases under the plan?

No. We will pay all fees, commissions, expenses and costs of administration of the plan.

#### 13. Will dividends be paid on shares held in a participant's account?

Yes. Cash dividends will be paid on all whole and fractional shares held in a participant's account and will be reinvested in additional shares.

#### 14. What reports will be sent to participants?

Following each dividend payment and reinvestment transaction, the agent will mail each participant a statement of his or her account. The statement will show all amounts invested, the number of shares purchased and the purchase price, and a current summary of the participant's total holdings under the plan. The statements of account are the participant's record of the cost and date of his or her purchases and should be retained for income tax purposes.

Participants will continue to receive our annual report to shareholders, notice of annual meeting and proxy statement. Participants will also receive information from the agent for reporting dividend income for income tax purposes on shares held under the plan. The agent will also send information for reporting dividend income for income tax purposes on shares held outside the plan.

#### 15. Will a participant receive certificates for shares purchased?

Normally, certificates for shares purchased under the plan will not be sent to participants and will instead be registered in the name of the agent or its nominee. This custodial service relieves participants of responsibility for the safekeeping of multiple certificates and protects participants against the risk of loss, theft or destruction of certificates.

Upon the participant's written request, the agent will send a certificate for the total number of whole shares credited to his or her account, or for any lesser number specified. Any remaining shares or fractional shares will continue to be held in the participant's account. Certificates for fractional shares will not be issued.

#### 16. In whose name will certificates be issued?

Certificates sent to a participant by the agent upon written request will be registered in the name in which the plan account is maintained. This generally will be the name or names in which the participant's original certificates were registered at the time of joining the plan.

#### 17. What is the source of shares purchased under the plan?

Shares purchased under the plan will normally come from the authorized but unissued shares of our common stock but may come from shares we hold as treasury shares or through open market purchases. The price of shares purchased for participants will be the same whether the shares are newly issued shares or treasury shares. The price for shares purchased for participants on the open market will be the actual price paid for such shares, minus 4%. Please see Question 10.

#### 18. How does a participant withdraw from the plan?

A participant may withdraw from the plan by sending written notification of withdrawal to the agent. In the event a participant withdraws from the plan, a certificate for whole shares credited to his or her account will be delivered to him or her by the agent. In addition, any fractional shares will be sold and a cash payment will be made for the sales price thereof.

Alternatively, a participant may withdraw from the plan and request that the agent sell all shares, both whole and fractional, held in his or her account. The proceeds from the sale, less the agent's service fee (currently \$5.00), any brokerage commissions and transfer taxes, will be remitted to the withdrawing participant. Sale requests may be accumulated by the agent, but sales are expected to occur as soon as administratively feasible and, in any event, at least as frequently as every ten calendar days. The price of shares sold will be the average of all actual sales under the plan on the sale date.

#### 19. When may a participant withdraw from the plan?

A participant may withdraw from the plan at any time. If the withdrawal request is received by the agent at least five business days prior to a dividend record date, the amount of the cash dividend which would otherwise have been invested on the next investment date, and all subsequent dividends, will be paid to him or her in cash. If the withdrawal request is received by the agent less than five business days before the dividend record date, the amount of the cash dividend to be invested on the next investment date will be so invested, but all subsequent dividends will be paid to the participant in cash.

#### 20. Can a participant request that a portion of the shares in his or her account be sold and remain in the plan?

Yes. A participant may request that the agent sell less than all shares held in his or her account, and continue to be a participant with respect to the remaining shares in his or her plan account.

#### 21. May a shareholder rejoin the plan?

Generally, an eligible shareholder may rejoin the plan and become a participant at any time. However, in order to minimize administrative expenses and to encourage use of the plan as a long-term investment service, we retain the ability to reject the enrollment form from a previous participant on grounds of excessive joining and termination.

#### 22. What happens if a participant's record ownership of common stock falls below 25 shares?

A participant may dispose of some or all of the shares of common stock registered in his or her name. If such participant's record ownership of common stock falls below 25 shares, including the shares credited to his or her account under the plan, the effect will be the same as voluntary withdrawal from the plan as described in question 18.

#### 23. What happens if American Financial Group issues a stock dividend, declares a stock split or has a rights offering?

Any shares that we distribute as a stock dividend on shares held in the participant's plan account (including fractional shares) and any split of such shares will be credited to a participant's plan account. Stock dividends or splits distributed on all other shares held by a participant will be mailed directly to a participant in the same manner as to shareholders who are not participating in the plan.

In a rights offering, a participant's entitlement will be based upon his or her total holdings, including those credited to his or her account under the plan.

#### 24. Can a participant vote shares held under the plan?

Yes. The total shares held, including shares credited to the account of a participant, will be voted in accordance with instructions of the participant given on a proxy which will be furnished to the participant or, if the participant desires to vote in person at a meeting, a proxy for total shares held may be obtained upon written request received by the agent at least 15 days before the meeting.

#### 25. What if a participant acquires additional shares after becoming a participant?

If a participant acquires shares of common stock in the market or otherwise, the dividends paid on those shares will be reinvested under the plan unless the new shares are registered in an account name which is different from the name in which the shareholder is registered under the plan. Upon written instruction to the agent, a participant may elect to receive cash dividends on the newly acquired shares and still remain in the plan with respect to the previously held shares.

#### 26. What happens to the account if a participant dies?

Upon receipt by the agent of proper notice of the death or incompetency of a participant, together with any other forms as may be required by the agent, the participant's account will be terminated and shares will be delivered to the appropriate person in the same manner relating to a participant who withdraws from the plan. See Question 18.

#### 27. What happens if American Financial Group, voluntarily or involuntarily, liquidates, dissolves or winds up?

Each participant in the plan, as a holder of common stock, will be entitled to receive his or her *pro rata* share of our assets remaining after distribution has been made to the holders of creditor claims and any preferred stock.

#### 28. What are the responsibilities of American Financial Group and the agent under the plan?

Neither American Financial Group nor the agent can assure participating shareholders of a profit or protect them from a loss in any investment they may make in shares of our common stock under the plan. In administering the plan, neither American Financial Group nor the agent is liable for any act done in good faith or for any omission to act in good faith, including, without limitation, any claim for liability arising out of failure to terminate a participant's account upon such participant's death prior to receipt of notice in writing of such death. We retain the right to interpret and regulate the plan, and to modify, suspend or terminate it at any time.

#### 29. What are the federal income tax consequences of participating in the plan?

In general, participants in the plan have the same federal income tax obligations with respect to their dividends as do shareholders who are not participating in the plan. This means that the cash dividends a participant reinvests under the plan will be treated as having been received even though the participant does not actually receive them in cash but, instead, uses them to purchase additional shares of stock under the plan.

The Internal Revenue Service has ruled with respect to a plan similar to our plan that the full fair market value of the shares purchased with reinvested dividends is taxable as dividend income to the participant. This means that in addition to the reinvested dividends being taxable, the 4% discount allowed on the purchase of shares with reinvested dividends under the plan is also taxable as dividend income to the participant in the year the shares are purchased.

The tax basis of shares acquired through reinvested dividends is equal to the fair market value of the stock on the dividend payment date rather than the discounted amount paid for the shares. Under the plan, fair market value is determined by averaging the high and low sale prices reported as New York Stock Exchange Composite Transactions on the applicable investment date or, if no trading occurs on the investment date, on the next preceding day on which the common stock was traded on such exchange. The holding period for shares acquired under the plan begins the day after the applicable investment date.

The following example, using assumed data, illustrates the federal income tax consequences when a participant reinvests dividends under the plan:

Dividends reinvested	\$ 96.00
Market value (average market price) per share	\$ 25.00
Less 4% discount per share	\$1.00
Purchase price per share	\$ 24.00
Number of shares purchased (\$96.00 divided by \$24.00)	
Total discount taxable (4 shares times \$1.00)	4 shares
Total taxable as dividend income	\$ 4.00
	\$ 100.00

In the case of participating foreign shareholders whose dividends are subject to the withholding of U.S. income taxes, the tax to be withheld will be deducted from each dividend payment before it is reinvested.

This example is a general summary only, and each participant should consult his or her own tax adviser to determine the tax consequences of his or her participation.

#### 30. May the plan be amended or discontinued?

Yes, we may terminate or amend the plan at any time. We will notify all participants of termination or provide information regarding any material amendment. If we terminate the plan in order to establish a new dividend reinvestment plan, participants will automatically participate in the new plan. We will also continue to apply cash dividends as participants previously requested on their enrollment forms.

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

The proceeds from the sale of shares under the plan will be added to our general operating funds to be used as working capital.

#### **LEGAL MATTERS**

The validity of the common stock offered under this prospectus will be passed upon for us by Keating, Muething & Klekamp, P.L.L., Cincinnati, Ohio.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of American Financial Group appearing in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2001, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth in their report thereon, included therein and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION ABOUT US AND OUR COMMON STOCK

We file annual and quarterly reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. These filings are available to the public over the Internet at the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document American Financial Group files at the SEC's public reference rooms in Washington, D.C., New York, New York and Chicago, Illinois. Please call the SEC at 1-800-732-0330 for further information on the public reference rooms. Our common stock, previously issued debt securities and the securities of a related trust are also listed on the New Your Stock Exchange, and you may inspect any document at its offices located at 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information it files with the SEC. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to documents we file with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus. Information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede information which we have previously incorporated by reference until we sell all of the securities described in this prospectus. The following documents are incorporated by reference in this prospectus:

- 1. Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2001.
- 2. Our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2002, June 30, 2002 and September 30, 2002.
- 3. Our Current Reports on Form 8-K dated August 12, 2002 and October 9, 2002.
- 4. The description of our common stock contained in the Form 8-A filed with the SEC on November 23, 1997.

All documents that we file under Section 13(a), 13(e), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 after the date of this prospectus will be deemed incorporated by reference into this prospectus and to be a part of this prospectus from the date of filing of the documents.

We will provide you with a copy of any of these documents we are incorporating by reference at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at the following address or telephone number:

James C. Kennedy
Vice President, Deputy General Counsel and Secretary
American Financial Group, Inc.
One East Fourth Street
Cincinnati, Ohio 45202
(513) 579-2538

You should rely only on the information incorporated by reference or provided in this prospectus. No one else is authorized to provide you with any other information or any different information. We are not making an offer of our securities in any state where an offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus or in the documents incorporated by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of the documents.

This prospectus and the documents "incorporated by reference" contain forward looking statements that are subject to numerous assumptions, risks or uncertainties. The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 provides a safe harbor for forward-looking statements. Some of the forward-looking statements can be identified by the use of forward-looking words such as "believes", "expects", "may", "will", "should", "seeks", "intends", "plans", "estimates", "anticipates" or the negative version of those words or other comparable terminology. Examples of such forward-looking statements include statements relating to: expectations concerning market and other conditions and their effect on future premiums, revenues, earnings and investment activities; expected losses and the adequacy of reserves for asbestos, environmental pollution and mass tort claims; rate increases, improved loss experience and expected expense savings resulting from recent initiatives.

Actual results could differ materially from those contained in or implied by such forward-looking statements for a variety of factors including:

- changes in economic conditions, including interest rates, performance of securities markets, and the availability of capital;
- regulatory actions;
- changes in legal environment;
- · tax law changes;
- levels of natural catastrophes, terrorist events, incidents of war and other major losses;
- the ultimate amount of liabilities associated with certain asbestos and environmental-related insurance claims:
- adequacy of loss reserves;
- availability of reinsurance and ability of reinsurers to pay their obligations; and
- competitive pressures, including the ability to obtain rate increases.

The forward-looking statements herein are made only as of the date of this prospectus. We assume no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statements.

#### **COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION**

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, the registrant has been informed that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Ohio law permits us to indemnify any person made or threatened to be made a party to any proceedings, other than a proceeding by or in our right, by reason of the fact that he is or was our director, officer, employee or agent, against expenses, including judgment and fines, if he acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to our best interests and, with respect to criminal actions, in which he had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. Similar provisions apply to actions brought by or in our right, except that no indemnification shall be made in such cases when the person shall have been adjudged to be liable for negligence or misconduct to us unless deemed otherwise by the court. Indemnifications are to be made by a majority vote of a quorum of disinterested directors or the written opinion of independent counsel or by the shareholders or by the court. Our charter documents extend such indemnification. We also maintain directors and officers insurance which covers all of our directors and officers and all directors and officers of the companies which are, directly or indirectly, more than 50% owned by us. We have also has entered into indemnification agreements with our executive officers and directors providing for indemnification against certain liabilities to the fullest extent permitted under Ohio law.

#### PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

#### Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table sets forth the expenses in connection with the offering described in this Registration Statement:

Securities and Exchange Commission registration fee*	\$ 4,301
New York Stock Exchange listing fee	1,860
Legal fees and expenses	2,500
Accounting fees and expenses	2,500
Printing and engraving expenses	5,000
Miscellaneous	<u>23,839</u>
TOTAL	\$ 40,000

<sup>\*</sup>Actual; other expenses are estimated

#### Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Ohio Revised Code, Section 1701.13(E), allows indemnification by the Company to any person made or threatened to be made a party to any proceedings, other than a proceeding by or in the right of the Company, by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the Company, against expenses, including judgment and fines, if he acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Company and, with respect to criminal actions, in which he had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. Similar provisions apply to actions brought by or in the right of the Company, except that no indemnification shall be made in such cases when the person shall have been adjudged to be liable for negligence or misconduct to the Company unless deemed otherwise by the court. Indemnifications are to be made by a majority vote of a quorum of disinterested directors or the written opinion of independent counsel or by the shareholders or by the court. The Company's Code of Regulations extends such indemnification.

The Company maintains, at its expense, Directors and Officers Liability and Company Reimbursement Liability Insurance. The Directors and Officers Liability portion of such policy covers all directors and officers of the Company and of the companies which are, directly or indirectly, more than 50% owned by the Company. The policy provides for payment on behalf of the directors and officers, up to the policy limits and after expenditure of a specified deductible, of all Loss (as defined) from claims made against them during the policy period for defined wrongful acts, which include errors, misstatements or misleading statements, acts or omissions and neglect or breach of duty by directors and officers in the discharge of their individual or collective duties as such. The insurance includes the cost of investigations and defenses, appeals and bonds and settlements and judgments, but not fines or penalties imposed by law. The insurance does not cover any claims arising out of acts alleged to have been committed prior to October 24, 1978. The insurer limit of liability under the policy is \$50,000,000 in the aggregate for all losses each year subject to certain individual and aggregate deductibles. The policy contains various exclusions and reporting requirements.

The Company also has entered into indemnification agreements with its executive officers and directors providing for indemnification against certain liabilities to the fullest extent permitted under Ohio law.

<u>Exhibit No.</u> 5	<u>Description of Document</u> Opinion of Keating, Muething & Klekamp, P.L.L.
10	Credit Agreement, dated as of November 25, 2002, among American Financial Group, Inc, as Guarantor, AFC Holding Company, as Guarantor, American Financial Corporation, as Borrower, Fleet National Bank, Bank of America, N. A. and KeyBank National Association
23.1	Consent of Independent Auditors
23.2	Consent of Keating, Muething & Klekamp, P.L.L. (contained in Exhibit 5)
24	Powers of Attorney (contained on the signature pages)

#### Item 17. Undertakings.

- (b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:
- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:
  - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
  - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the Registration Statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the Registration Statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective Registration Statement.
  - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the Registration Statement or any material change to such information in the Registration Statement;

Provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) above do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed by the Registrant pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial <u>bona fide</u> offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (c) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Company certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Post-Effective Amendment to Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in the City of Cincinnati, State of Ohio, as of the 15th day of January, 2003.

AMERICAN FINANCIAL GROUP, INC.

By: /s/Carl H. Lindner
Carl H. Lindner
Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Post-Effective Amendment to Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated. Each person below whose signature is preceded by an (\*) hereby constitutes and appoints Fred J. Runk, James C. Kennedy and Samuel J. Simon, or any of them, his true and lawful attorney and agent, to sign all amendments to this Registration Statement as well as any related registration statement (or amendment thereto) filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933.

Signature	Capacity	Date
/s/Carl H. Lindner *Carl H. Lindner	Chairman of the Board of Directors	January 15, 2003
/s/Carl H. Lindner III *Carl H. Lindner III	Director	January 15, 2003
/s/S/ Craig Lindner *S. Craig Lindner	Director	January 15, 2003
/s/Keith E. Lindner *Keith E. Lindner	Director	January 15, 2003
/s/James E. Evans * *James E. Evans	Director	January 15, 2003
/s/Theodore H. Emmerich *Theodore H. Emmerich	Director	January 15, 2003
/s/William R. Martin *William R. Martin	Director	January 15, 2003
/s/William W. Verity*William W. Verity	Director	January 15, 2003
	Senior Vice President and Treasurer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	January 15, 2003

#### MARK A. WEISS

Direct Dial: (513) 579-6599 Facsimile: (513) 579-6457 E-mail: Mweiss@kmklaw.com

January 16, 2003

American Financial Group, Inc. One East Fourth Street Cincinnati, Ohio 45202

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We serve as your general counsel and are familiar with your Articles of Incorporation, Code of Regulations and corporate proceedings. On this basis, we have made an examination as to:

- 1. The organization of American Financial Group, Inc.;
- 2. The legal sufficiency and all corporate proceedings with respect to the establishment of the Dividend Reinvestment Plan (the "Plan") which calls for the issuance of up to 2,000,0000 shares of Common Stock; and
- 3. The legal sufficiency of all corporate proceedings taken in connection with the authorization of the issuance of 2,000,000 shares of Common Stock to be included in a Registration Statement on Form S-3 with respect to the Plan to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Based upon such examination, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. American Financial Group, Inc. is a duly organized and validly existing corporation under the laws of the State of Ohio;
- 2. American Financial Group, Inc. has taken all necessary and required corporate actions in connection with the issuance of 2,000,000 shares of Common Stock under the Plan, and, when issued and delivered pursuant to the terms of the Plan, the aforesaid 2,000,000 shares of Common Stock will be validly authorized, legally issued, fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock of the Corporation free of any preemptive rights.

We hereby consent to the reference to our firm in the Registration Statement. In providing this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act of 1933 or the rules and regulations of the Commission promulgated thereunder.

Sincerely yours,

KEATING, MUETHING & KLEKAMP, P.L.L.

By: /s/Mark A. Weiss
Mark A. Weiss

## AMERICAN FINANCIAL GROUP, INC., as Guarantor AFC HOLDING COMPANY, as Guarantor AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION, as Borrower

#### CREDIT AGREEMENT

Dated as of November 25, 2002

FLEET NATIONAL BANK,
Administrative Agent

BANK OF AMERICA, N. A.,

Syndication Agent

KEYBANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION,

**Documentation Agent** 

FLEET SECURITIES, INC., Arranger

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

			PAGE
1.	Defini	itions; Certain Rules of Construction	1
2.		redits	
	2.1.	Revolving Credits	
	2.2.	Application of Proceeds	
	2.3.	Nature of Obligations of Lenders to Extend Credit	16
	2.4.	Option to Extend Maturity of Credit	16
	2.5.	Incremental Credit Increase	16
3.	Intere	est; Eurodollar Pricing Options; Fees	17
	3.1.	Interest	17
	3.2.	Eurodollar Pricing Options	18
	3.3.	Commitment Fees	
	3.4.	Capital Adequacy; Regulatory Changes	20
	3.5.	Taxes	21
	3.6.	Fees Due Date	22
	3.7.	Computations of Interest	22
	3.8.	Maximum Lawful Interest Rate	22
4.	Paymer	nt	22
	4.1.	Payment at Maturity	23
	4.2.	Mandatory Prepayments	23
	4.3.	Voluntary Prepayments of Loan	23
	4.4.	Reborrowing	23
	4.5.	Application of Payments	
	4.6.	Payment	23
5.	Condit	tions to Extending Credit	23
	5.1.	Conditions on Initial Closing Date	23
	5.2.	Conditions to Each Extension of Credit	24
6.	Genera	al Covenants	25
	6.1.	Taxes and Other Charges; Accounts Payable	25
	6.2.	Conduct of Business, etc	
	6.3.	Transactions with Affiliates	26

	6.6. 6.7. 6.8. 6.9. 6.10. 6.11. 6.12. 6.13.	Insurance
		i
7.	Repres	entations and Warranties35
		Organization and Business35
	7.2.	Financial Statements and Other Information
		Licenses, etc
		Changes in Condition37
		Title to Assets37
		Litigation
		Tax Returns38
		Enforceability; No Legal Obstacle to Agreements
	7.9.	Defaults
	7.10.	Burdensome Obligations39
		Pension Plans39
		Government Regulation39
		Environmental Regulation40
		Disclosure40
8.		ts40
		Events of Default40
	8.2.	Certain Actions Following an Event of Default43
	8.3.	Annulment of Defaults44
	8.4.	Waivers44
9.	Expens	es; Indemnity45
	9.1.	Expenses45
	9.2.	General Indemnity45
10.	0perat	ions; Agent46
		Interests in Credits46
		Administrative Agent's Authority to Act, etc46
	10.3.	Borrower to Pay Administrative Agent, etc46
		Lender Operations for Advances, etc46
		Administrative Agent's Resignation48
		Concerning the Administrative Agent48
		Rights as a Lender50
		Independent Credit Decision50
		Indemnification51
11.		sors and Assigns; Lender Assignments and Participations51
		Assignments by Lenders51
		Credit Participants54
		Special Purpose Funding Vehicles55
		entiality55
		S
14.		ents, Consents, Waivers, etc
		Lender Consents for Amendments
15		
16.	Vonue	ance
10.	venue;	of Jury Trial60
17.	Maive!	rledgments
		.1
<b>_</b> J.	Jenera	
		ii

#### **EXHIBITS**

Exhibit 2.1.4(a)	- Form of 364-Day Revolving Note
Exhibit 2.1.4(b)	- Form of Three-Year Revolving Note
Exhibit 5.1.2	- Form of Subordination Agreement
Exhibit 5.1.3	- Form of Guarantee Agreement
Exhibit 5.2.1	- Form of Officer's Certificate
Exhibit 7.1	- Subsidiaries

Exhibit 7.11 - Defined Benefit Plans

Exhibit 7.13 - Environmental Disclosure

Exhibit 10.1 - Interest in Credits

Exhibit 11.1.1 - Assignment and Acceptance

iii

## AMERICAN FINANCIAL GROUP, INC. AFC HOLDING COMPANY AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION

#### CREDIT AGREEMENT

This Agreement, dated as of November 25, 2002, is among American Financial Group, Inc., an Ohio corporation, as Guarantor, AFC Holding Company, an Ohio corporation, as Guarantor, American Financial Corporation, an Ohio corporation, as Borrower, Fleet National Bank, for itself and as Administrative Agent for the Lenders, Bank of America, N. A., for itself and as syndication agent for the Lenders, KeyBank National Association, for itself and as documentation agent for the Lenders and the other Lenders from time to time party hereto. The parties hereto agree as follows:

Recitals: Pursuant to this Agreement, the Lenders are extending to the Borrower revolving credit facilities of \$255,000,000 in the aggregate, including a 364-day revolving credit facility of \$85,000,000 and a three-year revolving credit facility of \$170,000,000. At any time on or prior to December 31, 2003 the Borrower may request that the amount of the revolving credit facilities be increased up to \$300,000,000 in the aggregate. The Borrower may request a 364-day extension of the maturity date of the 364-day revolving credit facility each year. The revolving credit facilities are unsecured, and are guaranteed by the Borrower's corporate parents. The proceeds of the revolving credit facilities may be used for general corporate purposes as provided herein.

1. Definitions; Certain Rules of Construction. Certain capitalized terms are used in this Agreement and in the other Credit Documents with the specific meanings defined below in this Section 1. Except as otherwise explicitly specified to the contrary or unless the context clearly requires otherwise, (a) the capitalized term "Section" refers to sections of this Agreement, (b) the capitalized term "Exhibit" refers to exhibits to this Agreement, (c) references to a particular Section include all subsections thereof, (d) the word "including" shall be construed as "including without limitation", (e) accounting terms not otherwise defined herein have the meaning provided under GAAP, (f) references to a particular statute or regulation include all rules and regulations thereunder and any amendment, modification or replacement, in each case as from time to time in effect, (g) references to a particular Person include such Person's successors and assigns to the extent not prohibited by this Agreement and the other Credit Documents and (h) references to "Dollars" or "\$" mean United States Funds. References to "the date hereof" mean the date first set forth above.

"ACC" means Atlanta Casualty Company, an Illinois corporation.

"Accumulated Benefit Obligations" means the actuarial present value of the accumulated benefit obligations under any Plan, calculated in a manner consistent with Statement No. 87 of the Financial Accounting Standards Board.

"Administrative Agent" means Fleet in its capacity as administrative agent for the Lenders under this Agreement, as well as its successors and assigns in such capacity pursuant to Section 10.5.

"Administrative Agent Officer" shall mean any vice president or assistant vice president of the Administrative Agent or any other officers or employees of the Administrative Agent from time to time designated by it in writing to the Borrower.

"AFC Holding" means AFC Holding Company, an Ohio corporation.

"Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such Person, and shall include (a) any officer or director or general partner of such Person and (b) any Person of which such Person or any Affiliate (as defined in clause (a) above) of such Person shall, directly or indirectly, beneficially own either (i) at least 30% of the outstanding equity securities

having the general power to vote or (ii) at least 30% of all equity interests.

"AFG" means American Financial Group, Inc., an Ohio corporation.

"Applicable Eurodollar Margin" means, for either of the 364-Day Revolving Loan or the Three-Year Revolving Loan, on any day, the percentage in the table below corresponding to the applicable S&P and Moody's Rating for the public senior debt of AFG at the end of the fiscal quarter prior to such day.

		Applicable	Applicable
		Eurodollar Margin:	Eurodollar Margin:
	S&P / Moody's	364-Day	Three-Year
Level	Rating	Revolving Loan	Revolving Loan
I	= BBB+/Aaa2	1.25%	1.25%
II	BBB/Baa2	1.50%	1.50%
III	BBB-/Baa3	1.75%	1.75%
IV	< BBB-/Baa3	2.25%	2.25%

Changes in the Applicable Eurodollar Margin shall occur on the first Banking Day after quarterly financial statements have been furnished to the Lenders in accordance with Sections 6.5.1 or 6.5.2 from time to time; provided, however, that from the Closing Date through June 30, 2003, the Applicable Eurodollar Margin for each of the 364-Day Revolving Loan and the Three-Year Revolving Loan shall be no lower than the percentage listed in Level II of the table above. In the event of a split rating of one level between the applicable Moody's and S&P ratings, the higher level shall apply. In the event of a split rating of more than one level between the applicable Moody's and S&P ratings, the level that is one level above the lower level shall apply. In the event that the financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.5.1 or 6.5.2, as applicable, are not delivered when due, then during the period from the date upon which such financial statements were due until the date upon which they are actually delivered, the Applicable Eurodollar Margin shall be the maximum amount set forth in the table above.

"Applicable Rate" means:

- (a) with respect to any portion of the Loan which is at the time subject to an effective Eurodollar Pricing Option, the sum of the Applicable Eurodollar Margin plus the Eurodollar Rate; and
  - (b) with respect to any other portion of the Loan, the Base Rate.

"APU" means American Premier Underwriters, Inc., a Pennsylvania corporation.

"Assignee" has the meaning provided in Section 11.1.1.

"Assignment and Acceptance" has the meaning provided in Section 11.1.1.

"Banking Day" means any day on which banks are open to conduct business in Boston, Massachusetts and New York, New York and, if such term is used with reference to a Eurodollar Pricing Option, any day on which dealings are effected in the Eurodollars in question by first class banks in the inter-bank Eurodollar market in New York, New York and at the location of the applicable Eurodollar Office.

"Bankruptcy Code" means Title 11 of the United States Code.

"Bankruptcy Default" means an Event of Default referred to in Section 8.1.14.

"Base Rate" means, on any day, the greater of (a) the rate of interest announced by Fleet at the Boston Office as its prime rate, or (b) the Federal Funds Rate plus 1/2%. The Base Rate is a reference rate and does not necessarily represent the lowest or best rate being charged to any customer. Changes in the rate of interest resulting from changes in the Base Rate shall take place immediately without notice or demand of any kind.

"Borrower" means American Financial Corporation, an Ohio corporation.

"Boston Office" means the principal banking office of the Administrative Agent in Boston, Massachusetts.

"By-laws" means all written rules, regulations, procedures and by-laws and all other documents relating to the management, governance or internal regulation of any Person other than an individual, or interpretive of the Charter of such Person, all as from time to time in effect.

"Capitalized Lease" means any lease which is required to be capitalized on

the balance sheet of the lessee in accordance with GAAP and Statement Nos. 13 and 97 of the Financial Accounting Standards Board.

"Capitalized Lease Obligations" means the amount of the liability reflecting the aggregate discounted amount of future payments under all Capitalized Leases calculated in accordance with GAAP and Statement Nos. 13 and 97 of the Financial Accounting Standards Board.

"Capital Trust Securities" means capital stock issued by American Financial Capital Trust I or any other trust or similar entity, the proceeds of which are invested by such Person in an equivalent amount of Subordinated Debentures.

"Charter" means the articles of organization, certificate of incorporation, limited liability company operating agreement, statute, constitution, joint venture or partnership agreement, or other charter of any Person other than an individual, each as from time to time in effect.

"Closing Date" means any date on which any extension of credit is made pursuant to Section 2.

"Code" means the federal Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

"Commitment" means, with respect to any Lender, such Lender's obligations to extend the credit contemplated by this Agreement.

"Commitment Fee Rate" means, for either of the 364-Day Revolving Loan or the Three-Year Revolving Loan, on any day, the percentage in the table below corresponding to the applicable S&P and Moody's Rating for the public senior debt of AFG at the end of the fiscal quarter prior to such day.

		Commitment	Commitment
		Fee Rate:	Fee Rate:
	S&P / Moody's	364-Day	Three-Year
Level	Rating	Revolving Loan	Revolving Loan
I	= BBB+/Aaa2	0.200%	0.30%
II	BBB/Baa2	0.250%	0.35%
III	BBB-/Baa3	0.300%	0.40%
IV	<less baa<="" bbb-="" td="" than=""><td>3 0.375%</td><td>0.50%</td></less>	3 0.375%	0.50%

Changes in the Commitment Fee Rate shall occur on the first Banking Day after quarterly financial statements have been furnished to the Lenders in accordance with Sections 6.5.1 or 6.5.2 from time to time; provided, however, that from the Closing Date through June 30, 2003, the Commitment Fee Rate for each of the 364-Day Revolving Loan and the Three-Year Revolving Loan shall be no lower than the percentage listed in Level II of the table above. In the event of a split rating of one level between the applicable Moody's and S&P ratings, the higher level shall apply. In the event of a split rating of more than one level between the applicable Moody's and S&P ratings, the level that is one level above the lower level shall apply. In the event that the financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.5.1 or 6.5.2, as applicable, are not delivered when due, then during the period from the date upon which such financial statements were due until the date upon which they are actually delivered, the Commitment Fee Rate shall be the maximum amount set forth in the table above.

"Consolidated" and "Consolidating", when used with reference to any term, mean that term (or the terms "combined" and "combining", as the case may be, in the case of partnerships and joint ventures) as applied to the accounts of AFG (or other specified Person) and all of its Subsidiaries (or other specified Persons), or such of its Subsidiaries as may be specified, consolidated (or combined) in accordance with GAAP and with appropriate deductions for minority interests in Subsidiaries.

#### "Credit Documents" means:

- (a) This Agreement, the Revolving Notes, the Guarantee Agreement, the Subordination Agreement and any Interest Rate Protection Agreement provided by a Lender (or an Affiliate of a Lender) to any of the Principal Companies, each as from time to time in effect; and
- (b) Any other present or future agreement or instrument from time to time entered into among the Administrative Agent or all the Lenders, on the one hand, and any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, or any other Person as a guarantor, pledgor or other obligor, on the other hand, relating to, amending or modifying this Agreement or any other Credit Document referred to above or which is stated to be a Credit Document, each as from time to time in effect.

"Credit Obligations" means all present and future liabilities, obligations and Indebtedness of any of the Principal Companies, any of their Subsidiaries or

any other Person becoming party to a Credit Document as a guarantor, pledgor or other obligor owing to the Lenders or any of them under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Credit Document, including obligations in respect of principal, interest, commitment fees, amounts provided for in Sections 3.2.4, 3.4 and 3.5, and other fees, charges, indemnities and expenses from time to time owing hereunder or under any other Credit Document, including payment and reimbursement obligations under Interest Rate Protection Agreements that constitute Credit Documents (all whether accruing before or after a Bankruptcy Default and regardless of whether allowed as a claim in bankruptcy or similar proceedings).

"Credit Participant" has the meaning provided in Section 11.2.

"Default" means any Event of Default and any event or condition which with the passage of time or giving of notice, or both, would become an Event of Default.

"Delinquency Period" has the meaning provided in Section 10.4.3.

"Delinquent Payment" has the meaning provided in Section 10.4.3.

"Distribution" means:

- (a) The declaration or payment of any dividend, on or in respect of any shares of any class of capital stock of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, other than dividends payable solely in shares of common stock of the payor;
- (b) The purchase or other retirement of any shares of any class of capital stock of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries directly or indirectly through a Subsidiary or otherwise;
- (c) Any other distribution on or in respect of any shares of any class of capital stock of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries; or
- (d) Any payment of principal of or interest or premium on, or any purchase or other retirement of, any Indebtedness required to be, or is by its terms, subordinated to any of the Credit Obligations, including (i) the Subordinated Debentures and (ii) Indebtedness of any of the Principal Companies owing to any of their Subsidiaries or Affiliates.

"Eligible Assignee" means (a) a Lender, (b) an Affiliate of a Lender, (c) a Related Fund and (d) subject to the prior approval of the Administrative Agent and, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Borrower, such approval by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower not to be unreasonably withheld:

- (i) a commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States of America, or any state thereof, and having total assets in excess of \$500,000,000;
- (ii) a savings and loan association or savings bank organized under the laws of the United States of America, or any state thereof, and having total assets in excess of \$500,000,000;
- (iii) a commercial bank organized under the laws of any other country that is a member of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development or has concluded special lending arrangements with the International Monetary Fund associated with its General Arrangements to Borrow or of the Cayman Islands, or a political subdivision of any such country, and having total assets in excess of \$500,000,000, so long as such bank is acting through a branch or agency located in the United States of America;
- (iv) the central bank of any country that is a member of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development; and
- (v) a finance company, insurance company or other financial institution or fund (whether a corporation, partnership, trust or other entity) that is engaged in making, purchasing or otherwise investing in commercial loans in the ordinary course of its business and having total assets in excess of \$500,000,000;

provided, however, that a Principal Company or an Affiliate of a Principal Company shall not qualify as an Eligible Assignee under any circumstances.

"Environmental Laws" means all applicable federal, state or local statutes, laws, ordinances, codes, rules, regulations and guidelines (including consent decrees and administrative orders) relating to public health and safety and protection of the environment.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974.

"ERISA Group Member" means each of the Principal Companies and any of their Subsidiaries and any Person which is a member of the controlled group or under common control with the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries within the meaning of sections 414(b) or 414(c) of the Code or section 4001(a)(14) of ERISA.

"Eurodollar Basic Rate" means, for any Eurodollar Interest Period:

- (a) the rate of interest at which deposits of United States Funds are offered in the London interbank market for a period of time equal to such Eurodollar Interest Period that appears on Dow Jones Market Service Page 3750 (or any successor service) as of 11:00 a.m.(London time) two Banking Days prior to the Banking Day on which such Eurodollar Interest Period begins or
- (b) if no such rate appears on Dow Jones Market Service Page 3750 (or any successor service), the rate of interest determined by the Administrative Agent to be the average of up to four interest rates per annum at which deposits of United States Funds are offered in the London interbank market for a period of time equal to such Eurodollar Interest Period which appear on the Reuter's Screen LIBO Page (or any successor service) as of 11:00 a.m. (London time) two Banking Days prior to the Banking Day on which such Eurodollar Interest Period begins if at least two such offered rates so appear on the Reuter's Screen LIBO Page (or any successor service) or
- (c) if no such rate appears on the Dow Jones Market Service Page 3750 (or any successor service) and fewer than two offered rates appear on the Reuter's Screen LIBO Page (or any successor service), the rate of interest at which deposits of United States Funds in an amount comparable to the portion of the Loan as to which the related Eurodollar Pricing Option has been elected and which have a term corresponding to such Eurodollar Interest Period are offered to the Agent by first class banks in the London inter-bank market for delivery in immediately available funds at a Eurodollar Office on the first day of such Eurodollar Interest Period as determined by the Administrative Agent at approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) two Banking Days prior to the date upon which such Eurodollar Interest Period is to commence (which determination by the Administrative Agent shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive).

"Eurodollar Interest Period" means any period, selected as provided in Section 3.2.1, of one, two, three or six months commencing on any Banking Day; provided, however, that subject to Section 3.2.3, if any Eurodollar Interest Period so selected would otherwise begin or end on a date which is not a Banking Day, such Eurodollar Interest Period shall instead begin or end, as the case may be, on the next succeeding Banking Day unless such next succeeding Banking Day would fall in the next calendar month, in which case such Eurodollar Interest Period shall end on the next preceding Banking Day, and if there exists no day numerically corresponding to the commencement date of such Eurodollar Interest Period in the month in which the last day of such Eurodollar Interest Period would otherwise fall, such Eurodollar Interest Period shall end on the last Banking Day of such month; provided, however, that if any Eurodollar Interest Period would extend beyond the Final Maturity Date, the last day of such Eurodollar Interest Period shall be the Final Maturity Date, all in accordance with the then current banking practice in the inter-bank Eurodollar market with respect to Eurodollar deposits at the applicable Eurodollar Office.

"Eurodollar Office" means such non-United States office or international banking facility of any Lender as such Lender may from time to time select.

"Eurodollar Pricing Options" means the options granted pursuant to Section 3.2.1 to have the interest on all or any portion of the Loan computed on the basis of a Eurodollar Rate.

"Eurodollar Rate" for any Eurodollar Interest Period means the rate, rounded to the nearest 1/100%, obtained by dividing (a) the Basic Eurodollar Rate for such Eurodollar Interest Period by (b) an amount equal to 1 minus the Eurodollar Reserve Rate; provided, however, that if at any time during such Eurodollar Interest Period the Eurodollar Reserve Rate applicable to any outstanding Eurodollar Pricing Option changes, the Eurodollar Rate for such Eurodollar Interest Period shall automatically be adjusted to reflect such change, effective as of the date of such change.

"Eurodollar Reserve Rate" means the stated maximum rate (expressed as a decimal) of all reserves (including any basic, supplemental, marginal or emergency reserve or any reserve asset), if any, as from time to time in effect, required by any Legal Requirement to be maintained by any Lender against (a) "Eurocurrency liabilities" as specified in Regulation D of the Board of

Governors of the Federal Reserve System, (b) any other category of liabilities that includes deposits by reference to which the interest rate on portions of the Loan subject to Eurodollar Pricing Options is determined, (c) the principal amount of or interest on any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option, or (d) any other category of extensions of credit, or other assets, that includes loans by a non-United States office of any of the Lenders to United States residents.

"Eurodollars" means, with respect to any Lender, deposits of United States Funds in a non-United States office or an international banking facility of such Lender.

"Event of Default" has the meaning provided in Section 8.1.

"Exchange Act" means the federal Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

"Federal Funds Rate" means, for any day, (a) the rate equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by federal funds brokers, as such weighted average is published for such day (or, if such day is not a Banking Day, for the immediately preceding Banking Day) by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York or (b) if such rate is not so published for such Banking Day, as determined by the Administrative Agent using any reasonable means of determination. Each determination by the Administrative Agent of the Federal Funds Rate shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive.

"Final Maturity Date" means (a) with respect to the 364-Day Revolving Loan, November 24, 2003, or such later date as determined in accordance with Section 2.4 and (b) with respect to the Three-Year Revolving Loan, November 24, 2005.

"Financial Officer" means, with respect to any Person, the chief financial officer or treasurer of such Person or a vice president whose primary responsibility is for the financial affairs of such Person.

"Financing Debt" means:

- (a) Indebtedness for borrowed money;
- (b) Indebtedness evidenced by notes, debentures or similar instruments;
  - (c) Indebtedness in respect of Capitalized Leases;
- (d) Indebtedness for the deferred purchase price of assets (other than normal trade accounts payable in the ordinary course of business); and
- (e) Indebtedness in respect of mandatory redemption or dividend rights on capital stock (or other equity).

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles, as defined by the Financial Accounting Standards Board, as from time to time in effect.

"GAIC" means Great American Insurance Corporation, an Ohio corporation.

"Granting Lender" has the meaning provided in Section 11.3.

"Holding Companies" means, collectively, each of the Principal Companies, APU and Pennsylvania Company, a Delaware corporation.

"IIC" means Infinity Insurance Company, a Florida corporation.

"Indebtedness" means all obligations, contingent or otherwise, which in accordance with GAAP should be classified upon the obligor's balance sheet as liabilities, but in any event including:

- (a) Liabilities secured by any Lien existing on property owned or acquired by the obligor or any Subsidiary thereof, whether or not the liability secured thereby shall have been assumed;
  - (b) Capitalized Lease Obligations;
- (c) Mandatory redemption, repurchase or dividend obligations with respect to capital stock (or other evidence of beneficial interest); and
- (d) All guarantees and endorsements in respect of Indebtedness of others.

"Indemnitee" has the meaning provided in Section 9.2.

"Insurance Authorities" means collectively, in relation to any particular jurisdiction, the insurance regulatory authorities, commissions, agencies,

departments, boards or other authorities of or in that jurisdiction.

"Insurance Subsidiary" means each Subsidiary of any of the Principal Companies engaged primarily in the insurance business and licensed as an insurance company in one or more states, and shall in any event include (a) GAIC, (b) RICA, (c) prior to the IPC IPO, ACC, IIC, IPC and WIC and (d) the successors and assigns of any of the foregoing permitted under this Agreement.

"Interest and Dividend Charges" means, for any period, the sum of:

- (a) the aggregate amount of interest, including commitment fees, charges in the nature of interest under Capitalized Leases and net amounts due under Interest Rate Protection Agreements, accrued by the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries (whether such interest is reflected as an item of expense or capitalized) in accordance with GAAP on a Consolidated basis,
- plus (b) actual cash dividends (including liquidating distributions and dividends paid on Capital Trust Securities) paid by any of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries on a Consolidated basis with respect to capital stock.

"Interest Rate Protection Agreement" means any interest rate swap, interest rate cap, interest rate bridge or other contractual arrangement protecting a Person against changes in interest rates on Financing Debt provided by any Lender (or an Affiliate of a Lender).

#### "Investment" means:

- (a) any loan, advance or extension of credit (including any guarantees of the Indebtedness of) any other Person;
- (b) any contribution to the capital of any other Person or the purchase of any shares of capital stock, partnership or other equity interest; and  ${}^{\circ}$
- (c) any sale of property other than upon full payment therefor in cash at fair market value;

provided, however, that the term "Investment" shall not include (i) investments and reinvestments in portfolio securities in the ordinary course of business, (ii) sales or other transfers of portfolio assets among the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business, (iii) trade and customer accounts receivable for property leased, goods furnished or services rendered in the ordinary course of business and payable on a current basis in accordance with customary trade terms, (iv) deposits, advances or prepayments to suppliers for property leased or licensed, goods furnished and services rendered in the ordinary course of business, (v) advances to employees for relocation and travel expenses, drawing accounts and similar expenditures, (vi) stock or other securities acquired in connection with the satisfaction or enforcement of Indebtedness or claims due to any Person or as security for any such Indebtedness or claims or (vii) demand deposits in banks or similar financial institutions.

"IPC" means Infinity Property & Casualty Corporation, an Ohio corporation, to whom AFG and its Subsidiaries are transferring ACC, IIC, Leader Insurance Company, WIC, the Subsidiaries of ACC, IIC, Leader Insurance Company and WIC and the personal insurance business of GAIC written through independent agents.

"IPC IPO" means the initial closing of the proposed registered, underwritten initial public offering of common stock of IPC substantially on the terms described in the IPC Registration Statement.

"IPC Registration Statement" has the meaning provided in Section 7.2.

"Legal Requirement" means any requirement imposed upon any of the Lenders by any law of the United States of America or any jurisdiction in which any Eurodollar Office is located or by any regulation, order, interpretation, ruling or official directive of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System or any other board or governmental or administrative agency of the United States of America, any central bank or of any jurisdiction in which any Eurodollar Office is located, or of any political subdivision of any of the foregoing. Any requirement imposed by any such regulation, order, interpretation, ruling or official directive not having the force of law shall be deemed to be a Legal Requirement if any of the Lenders reasonably believes that compliance therewith is in the best interest of such Lender.

"Lenders" means the Administrative Agent and the other banks and other Persons owning a Percentage Interest and their respective successors and assigns, including Assignees under Section 11.1.

"Lien" means, with respect to any Person:

- (a) Any encumbrance, mortgage, pledge, lien, charge or other security interest of any kind upon any property or assets of such Person, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or upon the income or profits or proceeds therefrom;
- (b) Any arrangement or agreement which prohibits such Person from creating encumbrances, mortgages, pledges, liens, charges or other security interests;
- (c) The acquisition of, or the agreement or option to acquire, any property or assets upon conditional sale or subject to any other title retention agreement, device or arrangement (including a Capitalized Lease); and
- (d) The sale, assignment, pledge or transfer for security of any accounts, general intangibles or chattel paper of such Person, with or without recourse.

"Lindner Family Members" means, collectively, Carl H. Lindner, Richard E. Lindner, Robert D. Lindner, Carl H. Lindner III, S. Craig Lindner and Keith E. Lindner, the respective estates, spouses, heirs, ancestors, lineal descendants, legatees and legal representatives of any of the foregoing and the trustee of any bona fide trust of which one or more of the foregoing are the sole beneficiaries or the grantors thereof.

"Loan" has the meaning provided in Section 2.1.2.

"Margin Stock" means "margin stock" within the meaning of Regulation T, U or X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.

"Material Adverse Change" means, since December 31, 2001, a material adverse change in the business, assets, financial condition, income or prospects of AFG and its Subsidiaries (on a Consolidated basis), whether as a result of (a) general economic conditions affecting the industries in which such Persons or the businesses in which they have made their principal investments operate, (b) fire, flood or other natural calamities, (c) environmental pollution, (d) regulatory changes, judicial decisions, war or other governmental action or (e) any other event or development, whether or not related to those enumerated above.

"Multiemployer Plan" means any Plan which is a "multiemployer plan" as defined in section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA.

"Net Income" means, for any period, the net income of AFG and its Subsidiaries on a Consolidated basis, determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Net Worth" means, on any date, the sum of (a) the aggregate amount reported on the Consolidated balance sheet of AFG and its Subsidiaries under "Total Shareholders' Equity", but excluding (i) all amounts in respect of unrealized gains or losses, net of taxes, on fixed maturity securities and (ii) any redeemable capital stock (or redeemable shares of other beneficial interest) plus (b) Capital Trust Securities permitted by Section 6.12.1, in each case as determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Nonperforming Lender" has the meaning provided in Section 10.4.3.

"Payment Date" means the first Banking Day of each January, April, July and October of each year.

"PBGC" means the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or any successor entity.

"Percentage Interest" means, with respect to any Lender, the Commitment of such Lender with respect to the respective portions of the Loan. For purposes of determining votes or consents by the Lenders, the Percentage Interest of any Lender shall be computed as follows: (a) at all times when no Event of Default under Section 8.1.1 and no Bankruptcy Default exists, the ratio that the respective Commitments of such Lender bears to the total Commitments of all Lenders as from time to time in effect and reflected in the Register, and (b) at all other times, the ratio that the respective amounts of the outstanding Loan owing to such Lender bear to the total outstanding Loan owing to all Lenders.

"Performing Lender" has the meaning provided in Section 10.4.3.

"Person" means any present or future natural person or any corporation, association, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, business trust, trust, organization, business, individual or government or any governmental agency or political subdivision thereof.

"Plan" means, at any time, any pension or other employee benefit plan subject to Title IV of ERISA maintained, or to which contributions have been made, by any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries within six years prior to such time.

"Principal Companies" means, collectively, each of AFG, AFC Holding and the Borrower.

"Prior Credit Agreement" means the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of February 6, 1998, as in effect on the date hereof, among AFG, AFC Holding, the Borrower and a group of lenders for which Fleet (formerly known as "BankBoston N.A.") and Bank of America Trust and Savings Association are acting as managing agents.

"Qualified Institutional Buyer" means:

- (a) A duly authorized domestic bank, savings and loan association, registered investment company, registered investment adviser or registered dealer, acting for its own account or the accounts of other Qualified Institutional Buyers, which in the aggregate owns and invests on a discretionary basis at least \$100 million in securities and (if a bank or savings and loan association) which has a net worth of at least \$100 million;
- (b) A foreign bank or savings and loan association or equivalent institution, acting for its own account or the account of other Qualified Institutional Buyers, which in the aggregate owns and invests on a discretionary basis at least \$100 million in securities and has a net worth of at least \$100 million; or
- (c) Any other entity which also constitutes a "qualified institutional buyer" as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act.

"Register" has the meaning provided in Section 11.1.3.

"Related Fund" means, with respect to any Lender that is a fund that invests in senior bank loans, any other fund that invests in senior bank loans and is managed by the same investment advisor as such Lender or by an Affiliate of such investment advisor.

"Required Majority Lenders" means such Lenders as own at least 51% of the Percentage Interests.

"Revolving Notes" has the meaning provided in Section 2.1.4.

"RICA" means Republic Indemnity Company of America, a California corporation.

"SPV" has the meaning provided in Section 11.3.

"Securities Act" means the federal Securities Act of 1933.

"Subordinated Debentures" means any subordinated debentures (which debentures shall be subordinated to the Credit Obligations on market terms) issued by any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries to American Financial Capital Trust I or any other trust or similar entity controlled by any of the Principal Companies, the sole purpose of which is to issue Capital Trust Securities.

"Subordination Agreement" has the meaning provided in Section 5.1.2.

"Subsidiary" means any Person of which AFG (or other specified Person) shall at the time, directly or indirectly through one or more of its Subsidiaries, (a) own more than 50% of the outstanding capital stock (or other shares of beneficial interest) or more than 50% of such stock (or other shares of beneficial interest) entitled to vote generally, (b) hold more than 50% of the partnership, joint venture or similar interests or (c) be a general partner or joint venturer.

"Tax" means any tax, levy, impost, duty, deduction, withholding or other charge of whatever nature at any time required by any Legal Requirement (a) to be paid by any Lender or (b) to be withheld or deducted from any payment otherwise required hereby to be made by the Borrower to any Lender, in each case on or with respect to (i) any Eurodollar deposit purchased in the inter-bank Eurodollar market which was used to fund any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option, (ii) any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option funded with the proceeds of any such Eurodollar deposit, (iii) the principal amount of or interest on any portion of the Loan, or (iv) funds transferred from a non-United States office or an international banking facility to a United States office of such Lender in order to fund a portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option; provided, however, that the term "Tax"

shall not include (1) taxes imposed upon or measured by the net income or net worth of such Lender, (2) taxes which would have been imposed even if there had been no provision for Eurodollar Pricing Options in this Agreement or (3) amounts required to be withheld by such Lender from payments of interest to Persons from whom Eurodollar deposits were purchased by such Lender.

"364-Day Revolving Loans" has the meaning provided in Section 2.1.1.

"364-Day Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit" has the meaning provided in Section 2.1.1.

"Three-Year Revolving Loans" has the meaning provided in Section 2.1.2.

"Three-Year Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit" has the meaning provided in Section 2.1.2.

"Total Capitalization" means, on any date, the sum, without duplication, of (a) Total Financing Debt plus (b) Net Worth plus (c) all amounts appearing on the Consolidated balance sheet of AFG and its Subsidiaries in the line item "Minority Interest", all determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Total Financing Debt" means, on any date, the aggregate amount of all Financing Debt reported by AFG and its Subsidiaries on a Consolidated basis, including in any event any capital stock (or other shares of beneficial interest) which constitutes Financing Debt, but excluding the Subordinated Debentures, all determined in accordance with GAAP.

"2001 Form 10-K" has the meaning provided in Section 7.2.

"United States Funds" means such coin or currency of the United States of America as at the time shall be legal tender therein for the payment of public and private debts.

"WIC" means Windsor Insurance Company, an Indiana corporation.

- 2. The Credits.
  - 2.1. Revolving Credits.
  - 2.1.1. 364-Day Revolving Loan. Subject to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement and so long as no Default exists, each Lender will severally lend to the Borrower loans (collectively, the "364-Day Revolving Loan") in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed at any time outstanding such Lender's Percentage Interest in an amount (the "364-Day Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit") equal to the lesser of:
    - (a) \$85,000,000, or
    - (b) such amount (in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000) specified by irrevocable notice from the Borrower to the Lenders.
  - 2.1.2. Three-Year Revolving Loan. Subject to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement and so long as no Default exists, each Lender will severally lend to the Borrower loans (collectively, the "Three-Year Revolving Loan") in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed at any time outstanding such Lender's Percentage Interest in an amount (the "Three-Year Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit") equal to the lesser of:
    - (a) \$170,000,000 or
    - (b) such amount (in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000) specified by irrevocable notice from the Borrower to the Lenders.

The aggregate principal amount of the 364-Day Revolving Loan and the Three-Year Revolving Loan at any one time outstanding is referred to herein as the "Loan".

2.1.3. Borrowing Requests. Revolving loans will be made to the Borrower by the Lenders under Sections 2.1.1 and 2.1.2 on any Banking Day on or after the initial Closing Date and prior to the Final Maturity Date for such loans. Not later than 11:00 AM (Boston time) on the Banking Day (or third Banking Day if any portion of such loan will be subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option on the requested Closing Date) requested as the Closing Date for any such loan, the Borrower will give the Administrative Agent notice of its request (which may be given by a telephone call received by an Administrative Agent Officer and promptly confirmed in writing), specifying (a) the amount of the requested loan (not less than \$1,000,000 and an integral multiple of \$1,000,000), and (b) the requested Closing Date therefor. Each such loan will be made at the Boston Office by depositing the amount thereof to the general account of the Borrower with the Administrative Agent. In connection with each such loan, the Borrower

shall furnish to the Administrative Agent a certificate dated the applicable Closing Date in substantially the form of Exhibit 5.2.1, together with any other documents required by Section 5.2.

- 2.1.4. Revolving Notes. The Loan shall be evidenced by notes in substantially the form of (a) the 364-Day Revolving Note contained in Exhibit 2.1.4(a) and (b) the Three-Year Revolving Note contained in Exhibit 2.1.4(b) (collectively, the "Revolving Notes") payable by the Borrower to the respective Lenders. Each Lender shall keep a record of the date and amount of (a) each loan made by such Lender pursuant to Section 2.1.1 or 2.1.2 and (b) each payment of principal made pursuant to Section 4. The record made by each Lender pursuant to this Section shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive. Prior to the transfer of any Revolving Note, the Lender shall endorse on a schedule thereto appropriate notations evidencing such dates and amounts; provided, however, that the failure of any Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower under this Agreement, the Revolving Notes or any other Credit Document.
- 2.2. Application of Proceeds. On the Closing Date the Principal Companies will use the proceeds of the Loan to refinance and terminate the Prior Credit Facility. Each of the Principal Companies covenants that following the refinancing and termination of the Prior Credit Facility, the proceeds of the Loan will be applied only for lawful corporate purposes of the Principal Companies, including acquisitions, increasing the statutory capital of Insurance Subsidiaries, making loans or advances to Subsidiaries for any of their lawful corporate purposes and for the repayment from time to time of any Financing Debt of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries. The Principal Companies will not directly or indirectly apply any part of the proceeds of any extension of credit made pursuant to this Agreement to purchase or to carry Margin Stock or to refinance any loan incurred for such purpose or to any transaction prohibited by laws or regulations applicable to any of the Lenders.
- 2.3. Nature of Obligations of Lenders to Extend Credit. The Lenders' obligations under this Agreement to make the Loan are several and are not joint or joint and several. If any Lender shall fail to perform its obligations to extend such credit, the amount of the Commitment of the Lender so failing to perform may be assumed by the other Lenders, in their absolute discretion, in such proportions as such Lenders may agree among themselves, so that the aggregate amount of the Commitment to make the Loan provided for in this Section 2 shall not be reduced and the Percentage Interest of each other Lender shall be appropriately adjusted; provided, however, that such assumption and adjustment shall not relieve the Lenders from any of their obligations to make such extension of credit or to repay any Delinquent Payment required by Section 10.4.3.
- 2.4. Option to Extend Maturity of Credit. So long as no Default exists, the Borrower may request by written notice to the Administrative Agent, not more than 75 days nor less than 60 days prior to the Final Maturity Date for the 364-Day Revolving Loan, that the Final Maturity Date for the 364-Day Revolving Loan be extended for an additional 364 days. The Lenders shall consider such request in their sole discretion, and may propose additional terms, including changes in the interest rates, fees and covenants as a condition to any extension. Any decision to extend such Final Maturity Date must be unanimously agreed to in writing by all Lenders. The Administrative Agent on behalf of the Lenders shall provide a written response to the Borrower's request not later than 30 days following receipt of such request. In the event that all Lenders offer to extend such Final Maturity Date pursuant hereto, the Borrower may accept such offer by written notice received by the Administrative Agent not later than 15 days prior to such anniversary.

#### 2.5. Incremental Credit Increase.

2.5.1. Incremental Credit Increase Requests. At any time on or prior to December 31, 2003, so long as no Default exists, the Borrower may request, by written notice to the Administrative Agent (the "Incremental Credit Increase Request"), an increase in the 364-Day Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit and/or the Three-Year Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit in a minimum aggregate amount of \$5,000,000, the aggregate amount of all such increases from time to time not to exceed \$45,000,000 (the "Incremental Credit Increase"). The Incremental Credit Increase will constitute a portion of the 364-Day Revolving Loans or the Three-Year Revolving Loans, as may be agreed among the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and those respective Lenders (including new Lenders) that provide the Incremental Credit Increase. Upon receipt of any Incremental Credit Increase Request and any other information as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request in connection therewith, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Lenders of such Incremental Credit Increase Request; provided, however, that each Lender may participate in the Incremental Credit Increase in its sole discretion, and no Lender shall be deemed to have committed to participate in the Incremental Credit Increase as of the

date hereof, nor shall any Lender have any obligation to participate in the Incremental Credit Increase.

2.5.2. Incremental Credit Increase Closing. Within 30 days after receipt of the Incremental Credit Increase Request, each Lender interested in committing to the requested Incremental Credit Increase shall notify the Administrative Agent and the Borrower of its intent so to commit, the maximum amount of its proposed commitment to such Incremental Credit Increase and the extent to which it wishes to commit to additional 364-Day Revolving Loans or Three-Year Revolving Loans (an "Incremental Commitment Notice"). Following receipt of the Incremental Commitment Notice, after consultation with the Borrower, the Administrative Agent shall advise each Lender submitting an Incremental Commitment Notice of the amount and type of such Lender's Commitment in the Incremental Credit Increase. The Administrative Agent may also notify other financial institutions to the extent that any existing Lender declines to submit an Incremental Commitment Notice. Each existing Lender or other financial institution participating in the Incremental Credit Increase, the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall execute and deliver an amendment to the Credit Agreement to evidence each such Lender's or other financial institution's Commitment in the Incremental Credit Increase (and if such financial institution is not an existing Lender, that such financial institution shall become a party to the Credit Agreement as a Lender), and after giving effect to the Incremental Credit Increase, reflecting the relative Commitments of all Lenders in the 364-Day Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit and in the Three-Year Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit, as the case may be, and the corresponding adjustment to the Lenders' respective Percentage Interests under Section 10.1 and the Register. The obligations of the Lenders and any other financial participating in the Incremental Credit Increase to make the extensions of credit pursuant to Section 2.1 shall also be subject to the satisfaction, on or before the funding of the Incremental Credit Increase of (a) each of the conditions set forth in Section 5.2, (b) the execution and delivery by the Borrower of Revolving Notes to any financial institutions that are not existing Lenders under the Credit Agreement, (c) the receipt of legal opinions satisfactory to the Administrative Agent in substantially the form delivered pursuant to Section 5.1.6, and (d) such other conditions as may be determined by the Administrative Agent, including the payment of any syndication or closing fees specified by the Administrative Agent in connection with such Incremental Credit Increase. Upon such event, the Lenders and the Borrower shall make any necessary arrangements among themselves so that the 364-Day Revolving Loan and the Three-Year Revolving Loan are held by the Lenders in accordance with their Percentage Interests as then in effect.

#### 3. Interest; Eurodollar Pricing Options; Fees.

3.1. Interest. The Loan shall accrue and bear daily interest at a rate per annum which shall at all times equal the Applicable Rate. Prior to any stated or accelerated maturity of the Loan, the Borrower will, on each Payment Date, beginning on the first Payment Date after the initial Closing Date, pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the portion of the Loan which was not subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option. On the last day of each Eurodollar Interest Period or on any earlier termination of any Eurodollar Pricing Option, the Borrower will pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the portion of the Loan which was subject to the Eurodollar Pricing Option which expired or terminated on such date; provided, however, that if any Eurodollar Interest Period is longer than three months, the Borrower will also pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the portion of the Loan subject to the Eurodollar Pricing Option having such Eurodollar Interest Period at three month intervals, the first such payment to be made on the last Banking Day of the three month period which begins on the first day of such Eurodollar Interest Period. On any stated or accelerated maturity of the Loan, the Borrower will pay all accrued and unpaid interest on the Loan, including any accrued and unpaid interest on such portion of the Loan which is subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option. In addition, the Borrower will, on demand, pay daily interest on any overdue installments of principal and, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law, on any overdue installments of interest and fees owed under any Credit Document at a rate per annum which is at all times equal to the sum of 2% plus the highest Applicable Rate then in effect. All payments of interest hereunder shall be made to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders in accordance with the Lenders' respective Percentage Interests.

#### 3.2. Eurodollar Pricing Options.

3.2.1. Eurodollar Pricing Options. Subject to all the terms and conditions hereof and so long as no Default exists, the Borrower may from time to time, by irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent received not less than three Banking Days prior to the commencement of the Eurodollar Interest Period selected in such notice, elect to have such portion of the Loan as the Borrower may specify in such notice accrue and

bear daily interest during the Eurodollar Interest Period so selected at the Applicable Rate computed on the basis of the Eurodollar Rate. No such election shall become effective if, prior to the commencement of any such Eurodollar Interest Period, the Administrative Agent determines that (a) the selecting or granting of the Eurodollar Pricing Option in question would violate a Legal Requirement or (b) Eurodollar deposits in an amount equal to the portion of the Loan as to which such Eurodollar Pricing Option has been selected and which have a term corresponding to the proposed Eurodollar Interest Period are not readily available in the inter-bank Eurodollar market for delivery at any Eurodollar Office or, by reason of circumstances affecting such market, adequate and reasonable methods do not exist for ascertaining the interest rate applicable to such deposits for the proposed Eurodollar Interest Period.

- 3.2.2. Notice to Lenders and Borrower. The Administrative Agent will promptly inform each Lender (by telephone subsequently confirmed in writing or otherwise) of each notice received by it from the Borrower pursuant to Section 3.2.1, including the Eurodollar Interest Period specified in such notice. Upon determination by the Administrative Agent of the Eurodollar Rate for such Eurodollar Interest Period or in the event no such election shall become effective, the Administrative Agent will promptly notify the Borrower and each Lender (by telephone subsequently confirmed in writing or otherwise) of the Eurodollar Rate so determined or why such election did not become effective.
- 3.2.3. Selection of Eurodollar Interest Periods. Eurodollar Interest Periods shall be selected so that:
  - (a) The minimum portion of the Loan subject to any Eurodollar Pricing Option shall be \$5,000,000 and an integral multiple of \$1,000,000;
  - (b) No more than 12 Eurodollar Pricing Options shall be outstanding at any one time; and
  - (c) No Eurodollar Interest Period with respect to any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option shall expire later than the Final Maturity Date for such portion of the Loan.
- 3.2.4. Additional Compensation. If any portion of the Loan which is subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option is repaid, or assigned pursuant to Sections 3.4.2 or 11.1, or any Eurodollar Pricing Option is terminated on a date which is prior to the last Banking Day of the Eurodollar Interest Period applicable to such Eurodollar Pricing Option, the Borrower will pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender, in accordance with the Lenders' respective Percentage Interests, in addition to any amounts of interest otherwise payable hereunder, an amount equal to daily interest for the unexpired portion of such Eurodollar Interest Period on the portion of the Loan so repaid, or as to which a Eurodollar Pricing Option was so terminated, at a per annum rate equal to the excess, if any, of (a) the Eurodollar Rate calculated on the basis of the rate applicable to such Eurodollar Pricing Option minus (b) the rate of interest obtainable Administrative Agent upon the purchase of debt securities customarily issued by the Treasury of the United States of America which have a maturity date approximating the last Banking Day of such Eurodollar Interest Period. For purposes of this Section 3.2.4, if any portion of the Loan which was to have been subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option is not outstanding on the first day of the Eurodollar Interest Period applicable to such Eurodollar Pricing Option, the Borrower shall be deemed to have terminated such Eurodollar Pricing Option with respect to such principal amount. The determination by the Administrative Agent of such amount of interest shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive.
- 3.2.5. Change in Applicable Laws, Regulations, etc. If any Legal Requirement shall prevent any Lender from funding or maintaining through the purchase or holding of Eurodollar deposits any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option or otherwise from giving effect to such Lender's obligations as contemplated hereby, (a) the Administrative Agent may (and, upon the request of the affected Lender, shall) by notice to the Borrower terminate all of the affected Eurodollar Pricing Options, (b) the portion of the Loan subject to such terminated Eurodollar Pricing Options shall immediately bear interest thereafter at the Applicable Rate computed on the basis of the Base Rate and (c) the Borrower shall make any payment required by Section 3.2.4.
- 3.2.6. Funding Procedure. The Lenders may actually fund any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option in any manner they may choose in their discretion. Regardless of the manner selected by any of the Lenders to fund any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option, however, all amounts payable hereunder, including the interest rate applicable to any such portion of the Loan and the amounts payable under

Sections 3.2.4, 3.4 and 3.5, shall be computed as if each Lender had actually funded such Lender's Percentage Interest in such portion of the Loan through the purchase of deposits in such amount with a maturity the same as the Eurodollar Interest Period relating thereto and through the transfer of such deposits from an office of the Lender having the same location as the applicable Eurodollar Office to one of such Lender's offices in the United States of America.

3.3. Commitment Fees. In consideration of the Lenders' Commitments to make the extensions of credit provided for in Section 2, the Borrower will pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders, in accordance with their respective Percentage Interests, an amount equal to the applicable Commitment Fee Rate on the amount, if any, by which (a) (i) the average daily 364-Day Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit during the three-month period or portion thereof ending on such date exceeds (ii) the average daily 364-Day Revolving Loan and (b) (i) the average daily Three-Year Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit during the three-month period or portion thereof ending on such date exceeds (ii) the average daily Three-Year Revolving Loan during such period. Such commitment fees shall be payable quarterly in arrears on each Payment Date, and on the date of any termination of the Commitments prior to the Final Maturity Date.

#### 3.4. Capital Adequacy; Regulatory Changes.

- 3.4.1. Lender's Compensation. If any Lender shall have determined that (a) compliance by such Lender with any applicable law, governmental rule, regulation or order regarding capital adequacy of banks or bank holding companies, or any interpretation or administration thereof by any governmental authority, central bank or comparable agency charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by such Lender with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the force of law and whether or not failure to comply therewith would be unlawful) of any such authority, central bank or comparable agency, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Lender's capital as a consequence of such Lender's obligations hereunder to a level below that which such Lender could have achieved but for such adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Lender's policies with respect to capital adequacy immediately before such compliance and assuming that such Lender's capital was fully utilized prior to such compliance) by any amount deemed by such Lender to be material, or (b) any change in any Legal Requirement after the date hereof shall directly or indirectly (i) reduce the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Lender with respect to the Loan, (ii) impose a cost on such Lender that is attributable to the making or maintaining of, or such Lender's commitment to make, its portion of the Loan, or (iii) require such Lender to make any payment on or calculated by reference to the gross amount of any amount received by such Lender under any Credit Document, then, in the case of clause (a) or (b), upon demand by the Lender so affected, accompanied by the certificate referred to below, the Borrower shall pay to such Lender from time to time as specified by such Lender such additional amounts as such Lender determines will be sufficient to fully compensate such Lender for such reduced return, reduction, increased cost or payment, each such payment to be made within 90 days after delivery of such notice. A certificate of an officer of such Lender setting forth the amount to be paid to it and the basis for computation thereof hereunder shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive. In determining such amount, such Lender may use any reasonable averaging and attribution methods.
- 3.4.2. Substitution or Replacement of Lender. If any Lender shall demand compensation under Section 3.4.1, the Borrower shall not be obligated to make any payment under Section 3.4.1 if, within 90 days after delivery of such demand:
  - (a) The Borrower shall have obtained a substitute Lender (which may be one or more of the Lenders and which shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent) to purchase the portion of the Loan then held by, and to assume the Commitment of, the Lender demanding compensation. Such substitution shall be consummated as an assignment, with the substitute Lender paying to the Lender being replaced the amount of principal, interest, commitment fees and facility fees hereunder owed to the Lender being replaced, accrued through the date of such assignment, and the Borrower paying to the Lender being replaced all other Credit Obligations (including any amounts due under Section 3.2.4) owed to the Lender being replaced, accrued through the date of such assignment; or
  - (b) The Borrower shall have (i) repaid to the Lender demanding compensation its Percentage Interest of the Loan, without premium (but including any repayments required by Section 3.2.4), (ii) repaid to such Lender all other amounts required by this Agreement, (iii) terminated the Commitment of such Lender and (iv) reduced the 364-Day

Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit and/or the Three-Year Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit, as the case may be, then in effect by the amount of such Lender's Commitment, at which time the remaining Lenders' respective Percentage Interests shall be adjusted accordingly.

#### 3.5. Taxes.

- (a) If (i) any Lender shall be subject to any Tax or (ii) the Borrower shall be required to withhold or deduct any Tax, the Borrower will on demand by the Administrative Agent (which demand shall be made by the Administrative Agent upon request by the affected Lender), accompanied by the certificate referred to below, pay to the Administrative Agent for such Lender's account such additional amount as is necessary to enable such Lender to receive on an after-Tax basis the full amount of all payments of principal, interest, fees, expenses, indemnities and other amounts payable to such Lender under any Credit Document. Whenever Taxes must be withheld by the Borrower with respect to any payments of the Credit Obligations, the Borrower shall promptly furnish to the Administrative Agent for the account of the applicable Lender official receipts (to the extent that the relevant governmental authority delivers such receipts) evidencing payment of any such Taxes so withheld. If the Borrower fails to pay any such Taxes when due or fails to remit to the Administrative Agent for the account of the applicable Lender the required receipts evidencing payment of any such Taxes so withheld or deducted, the Borrower shall indemnify the affected Lender for any incremental Taxes and interest or penalties that may become payable by such Lender as a result of any such failure. Each Lender agrees that if, after the payment by the Borrower of any such additional amount, any amount identifiable as a part thereof is subsequently recovered or used as a credit by such Lender, such Lender shall reimburse the Borrower to the extent of the amount so recovered or used. A certificate of an officer of such Lender setting forth the amount of such Tax or recovery or use and the basis therefor shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive.
- (b) If any Lender is not created or organized in, or under the laws of, the United States of America or any state thereof, such Lender shall deliver to the Borrower and the Agent such duly executed forms and statements from time to time as may be necessary so that such Lender is entitled to receive payments of the Credit Obligations payable to it without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes, to the extent such exemption is available to such Lender. If no such exemption is available at the time a Lender becomes party to this Agreement or if at any time the Borrower and the Agent have not received all forms and statements (including any renewals thereof) required to be provided by any Lender pursuant to this paragraph (b), paragraph (a) above shall not apply with respect to any amount of United States federal income taxes required to be withheld from payments of the Credit Obligations to such Lender.
- 3.6. Fees Due Date. If any payment of fees with respect to the Loan shall become due on any day which is not a Banking Day, then such fees shall instead be payable on the next succeeding Banking Day.
- 3.7. Computations of Interest. For purposes of this Agreement, interest (and any amount expressed as interest, including commitment fees under Section 3.3) shall be computed on a daily basis and (a) for any portion of the Loan subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option, on the basis of a 360-day year and (b) for any other portion of the Loan, on the basis of a 365-day (or if applicable, a 366-day) year.
- 3.8. Maximum Lawful Interest Rate. All Credit Documents are expressly limited so that in no event, including the acceleration of the maturity of the Credit Obligations, shall the amount paid or agreed to be paid in respect of interest on the Credit Obligations (or fees or other amounts deemed payment for the use of funds) exceed the maximum permissible amount under applicable law, as in effect on the date hereof and as subsequently amended or modified to allow a greater amount of interest (or fees or other amounts deemed payment for the use of funds) to be paid under the Credit Documents. If for any reason the amount in respect of interest (or fees or other amounts deemed payment for the use of funds) required by the Credit Documents exceeds such maximum permissible amount, the obligation to pay interest under the Credit Documents (or fees or other amounts deemed payment for the use of funds) shall be automatically reduced to such maximum permissible amount and any amounts in respect of interest (or fees or other amounts deemed payment for the use of funds) previously paid to the Lenders in excess of such maximum permissible amount shall be automatically applied to reduce the amount of the Loans.

- 4.1. Payment at Maturity. On the stated or any accelerated maturity of the Revolving Notes, the Borrower will pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender an amount equal to the Loan then due, together with all accrued and unpaid interest thereon and all other Credit Obligations then outstanding.
- 4.2. Mandatory Prepayments. If at any time the 364-Day Revolving Loan exceeds the 364-Day Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit, the Borrower shall within one Banking Day pay the amount of such excess to the Administrative Agent as a prepayment of the 364-Day Revolving Loan. If at any time the Three-Year Revolving Loan exceeds the Three-Year Revolving Loan Maximum Amount of Credit, the Borrower shall within one Banking Day pay the amount of such excess to the Administrative Agent as a prepayment of the Three-Year Revolving Loan.
- 4.3. Voluntary Prepayments of Loan. In addition to the prepayments required by Section 4.2, the Borrower may from time to time prepay all or any portion of the Loan (in a minimum amount of \$1,000,000 and an integral multiple of \$1,000,000), without premium (except as provided in Section 3.2.4 with respect to Eurodollar Pricing Options). The Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent at least one Banking Day's prior notice of its intention to prepay (three Banking Days' notice if any such portion of the Loan to be prepaid is subject to a Eurodollar Pricing Option), specifying the date of payment, the total principal amount of the Loan to be paid on such date, the portion of the Loan to be paid (364-Day Revolving Loan or Three-Year Revolving Loan) and the amount of interest to be paid with such prepayment.
- 4.4. Reborrowing. The amounts of the Loan prepaid pursuant to Section 4.3 may be reborrowed from time to time prior to the Final Maturity Date in accordance with Section 2.1.
- 4.5. Application of Payments. Any prepayment of the Loan shall be applied (pro rata in accordance with the Lenders' respective Percentage Interests) first to the portion of the Loan not then subject to Eurodollar Pricing Options, then the balance of any such prepayment shall be applied to the portion of the Loan then subject to Eurodollar Pricing Options, beginning with the Eurodollar Interest Period with the earliest expiration date and proceeding thereafter in chronological order of the expiration dates of the respective Eurodollar Interest Periods, together with any payments required by Section 3.2.4. All payments of principal hereunder shall be made to the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender, in accordance with the Lenders' respective Percentage Interests.
- 4.6. Payment. Notice of prepayment having been given in accordance with Section 4.3, and whether or not notice is given of prepayments pursuant to Section 4.2, the amount specified to be prepaid shall become due and payable on the date specified for prepayment.
- 5. Conditions to Extending Credit.
- 5.1. Conditions on Initial Closing Date. The obligations of the Lenders to make any extension of credit pursuant to Section 2.1 shall be subject to the satisfaction, on or before the initial Closing Date, of the conditions set forth in this Section 5.1, as well as the further conditions in Section 5.2:
  - 5.1.1. Revolving Notes. The Borrower shall have executed the Revolving Notes and delivered them to the Administrative Agent.
  - 5.1.2. Subordination Agreement. Each of the Principal Companies' Subsidiaries and Affiliates to which any of the Principal Companies have any Indebtedness in excess of \$5,000,000 shall have duly authorized, executed and delivered to the Administrative Agent an agreement (as from time to time in effect, the "Subordination Agreement") in the form of Exhibit 5.1.2, pursuant to which each such Subsidiary or Affiliate shall unconditionally subordinate any Indebtedness owed to it by any of the Principal Companies to the prior payment in full of the Credit Obligations.
  - 5.1.3. Guarantee Agreement. Each of AFG and AFC Holding shall have duly authorized, executed and delivered to the Administrative Agent an agreement (as from time to time in effect, the "Guarantee Agreement") in the form of Exhibit 5.1.3, pursuant to which AFG and AFC Holding shall jointly and severally unconditionally guarantee the payment in full of the Credit Obligations.
  - 5.1.4. Payment of Fees. The Borrower shall have paid to (a) the Administrative Agent the fees contemplated by the separate agreement between the Borrower and the Administrative Agent dated on or prior to the date hereof, and (b) the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders, in accordance with their respective Percentage Interests, a closing fee in the amounts previously agreed to among the Borrower and the Lenders.

- 5.1.5. Termination of Prior Credit Agreement. Contemporaneously with the extension of credit made on the initial Closing Date, the Borrower shall have paid in full all principal, interest and other accrued amounts under the Prior Credit Agreement, all commitments to extend further credit under the Prior Credit Agreement shall have been terminated and the Prior Credit Agreement shall have been terminated (except for indemnity provisions which by their terms survive termination of the Prior Credit Agreement).
- 5.1.6. Legal Opinions. The Lenders shall have received from the following counsel, hereby authorized and directed by the Principal Companies with respect to their counsel, their respective opinions with respect to the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents, which opinions shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Lenders:
  - (a) Keating, Muething & Klekamp, counsel for the Principal Companies; and
    - (b) Ropes & Gray, special counsel for the Administrative  $\ensuremath{\mathsf{Agent}}\xspace$  .
- 5.2. Conditions to Each Extension of Credit. The obligations of the Lenders to make any extension of credit pursuant to Section 2 shall be subject to the satisfaction, on or before the Closing Date for such extension of credit, of the conditions set forth in this Section 5.2.
  - 5.2.1. Officer's Certificate. The representations and warranties of the Principal Companies contained in Section 7 shall be true and correct on and as of each Closing Date with the same force and effect as though originally made on and as of such date; no Default shall exist on such Closing Date or will exist after giving effect to the requested extension of credit; as of such Closing Date, no Material Adverse Change shall have occurred; and the Borrower shall have furnished to the Administrative Agent on such Closing Date a certificate to these effects, in substantially the form of Exhibit 5.2.1, signed by a Financial Officer of the Borrower.
  - 5.2.2. Legality, etc. The making of the requested extension of credit shall not (a) subject any Lender to any penalty or special tax (other than a Tax for which the Borrower has reimbursed the Lenders under Section 3.5), (b) be prohibited by any law or governmental order or regulation applicable to any Lender or (c) violate any voluntary credit restraint program of the executive branch of the government of the United States of America, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System or any other governmental or administrative agency so long as any Lender reasonably believes that compliance therewith is in the best interests of such Lender.
  - 5.2.3. General. All legal and corporate proceedings in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and each other Credit Document shall be satisfactory in form and substance to the Administrative Agent, and the Lenders shall have received copies of all documents, including records of corporate proceedings and opinions of counsel, which any Lender may have reasonably requested in connection therewith, such documents where appropriate to be certified by proper corporate or governmental authorities.
- 6. General Covenants. Each of the Principal Companies covenant that, until all of the Credit Obligations shall have been paid in full and until the Lenders' Commitments to extend credit under this Agreement and any other Credit Document shall have been irrevocably terminated, each of the Principal Companies and its respective Subsidiaries will comply with the following provisions:
  - 6.1. Taxes and Other Charges; Accounts Payable.
  - 6.1.1. Taxes and Other Charges. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries will duly pay and discharge, or cause to be paid and discharged, before the same shall become in arrears, all taxes, assessments and other governmental charges imposed upon such Person and its properties, sales or activities, or upon the income or profits therefrom, as well as all claims for labor, materials or supplies which if unpaid might by law become a Lien upon any of its property; provided, however, that any such tax, assessment, charge or claim need not be paid if the validity or amount thereof shall at the time be contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and if such Person shall, in accordance with GAAP, have set aside on its books adequate reserves with respect thereto; and provided, further, that each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries will pay or bond all such taxes, assessments, charges or other governmental claims immediately upon the commencement of proceedings to foreclose any Lien which may have attached as security therefor (except to the extent such proceedings have been dismissed or stayed).

- 6.1.2. Accounts Payable. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries will promptly pay when due, or in conformity with customary trade terms, all other Indebtedness incident to the operations of such Person; provided, however, that any such Indebtedness need not be paid if the validity or amount thereof shall at the time be contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and if such Person shall, in accordance with GAAP, have set aside on its books adequate reserves with respect thereto.
- 6.2. Conduct of Business, etc.
- 6.2.1. Types of Business. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries will engage in no businesses other than the businesses now conducted by the Principal Companies and their Affiliates as described in the Annual Report of AFG on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001 and businesses reasonably related thereto.
- 6.2.2. Maintenance of Properties. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries:
  - (a) will keep its properties in such repair, working order and condition, and will from time to time make such repairs, replacements, additions and improvements thereto for the efficient operation of its businesses and will comply at all times in all material respects with all franchises, licenses, leases and other material agreements to which it is party so as to prevent any loss or forfeiture thereof or thereunder, unless compliance is at the time being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings or unless such losses or forfeitures have not resulted, or do not pose a material risk of resulting, in the aggregate in any Material Adverse Change; and
  - (b) except to the extent permitted under Section 6.12, will do all things necessary to preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect and in good standing its legal existence and authority necessary to continue its business.
- 6.2.3. Statutory Compliance. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries will comply in all material respects with all valid and applicable statutes, laws, ordinances, zoning and building codes and other rules and regulations of the United States of America, of the states and territories thereof and their counties, municipalities and other subdivisions and of any foreign country or other jurisdictions applicable to such Person, except where compliance therewith shall at the time be contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings or where failure so to comply has not resulted, or does not pose a material risk of resulting, in the aggregate in any Material Adverse Change.
- 6.3. Transactions with Affiliates. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries shall effect any transaction with any Affiliate (other than any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries) on a basis less favorable to such Principal Company or Subsidiary than would be the case if such transaction had been effected with a non-Affiliate, other than transactions not involving more than \$10,000,000 per year in the aggregate.
- 6.4. Insurance. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries will maintain with financially sound and reputable insurers, insurance against hazards and risks and liability to persons and property to the extent and in the manner customary for companies in similar businesses similarly situated; provided, however, that it may effect worker's compensation insurance or similar coverage with respect to operations in any particular state or other jurisdiction through an insurance fund operated by such state or jurisdiction or by meeting the self-insurance requirements of such state or jurisdiction.
- 6.5. Financial Statements and Reports. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries will maintain a system of accounting in which full and correct (in all material respects) entries will be made of all transactions in relation to their business and affairs in accordance with GAAP. The fiscal year of the Principal Companies will end on December 31 in each year.
  - 6.5.1. Annual Reports. The Principal Companies will furnish to the Lenders as soon as available, and in any event within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year:
    - (a) The Annual Reports of AFG and the Borrower as required by the Exchange Act on Form 10-K for such fiscal year.
    - (b) The audited Consolidated financial statements of AFG and its Subsidiaries and of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such fiscal year (all in reasonable detail), together with comparative figures for the preceding fiscal year.
      - (c) Unqualified reports of the present independent auditors of

AFG and its Subsidiaries (or other independent auditors reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent), containing no material uncertainty, to the effect that they have audited such Consolidated financial statements in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and that such Consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of AFG and its Subsidiaries at the dates thereof and the results of their operations for the periods covered thereby in conformity with GAAP.

- (d) The statement of such accountants that they have caused this Agreement to be reviewed and that in the course of their audit of AFG and its Subsidiaries no facts have come to their attention that cause them to believe that any Default exists and in particular that they have no knowledge of any Default under Sections 6.6 through 6.14 or, if such is not the case, specifying such Default and the nature thereof, it being understood that the examination by such accountants cannot be relied upon to give such accountants knowledge of any such Default except as it relates to accounting or auditing matters within the scope of their audit.
- (e) The internally prepared Consolidating balance sheet of AFG and its Subsidiaries and the Consolidating statement of earnings of AFG and its Subsidiaries for such fiscal year (all in reasonable detail).
- (f) A certificate of a Financial Officer of each of AFG and the Borrower to the effect that such officer has caused this Agreement to be reviewed and has no knowledge of any Default, or if such officer has such knowledge, specifying such Default and the nature thereof, and what action AFG and the Borrower have taken, are taking or propose to take with respect thereto, and stating what changes, if any, have occurred in GAAP since the date of the financial statements described in Section 7.2(a).
- (g) Computations by the Borrower demonstrating or specifying, as the case may be, as of the close of such fiscal year, compliance with Sections 6.6, 6.7.1, 6.8.2, 6.8.3 and 6.11.4.
- (h) Supplements to Exhibits 7.1, 7.11 and 7.13 showing any changes in the information set forth in such Exhibits during the last quarter of such fiscal year, each of which changes must be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, as well as any changes in the Charter, By-laws or incumbency of officers of any of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries from those previously certified to the Administrative Agent.
- 6.5.2. Quarterly Reports. The Principal Companies will furnish to the Lenders as soon as available and, in any event, within 60 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of AFG in each fiscal year:
  - (a) The Quarterly Reports of AFG and the Borrower as required by the Exchange Act on Form 10-Q for such fiscal quarter.
  - (b) The internally prepared Consolidated financial statements of AFG and its Subsidiaries and of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the end of such fiscal quarter and for the portion of the fiscal year then ending (all in reasonable detail), together with comparative figures for the same period in the preceding fiscal year.
  - (c) The internally prepared Consolidating balance sheet of AFG and its Subsidiaries and the Consolidating statement of earnings of AFG and its Subsidiaries for such fiscal quarter and for such portion of the fiscal year (all in reasonable detail).
  - (d) A certificate of a Financial Officer of each of AFG and the Borrower to the effect that (i) such officer has caused this Agreement to be reviewed and has no knowledge of any Default, or if such officer has such knowledge, specifying such Default and the nature thereof and what action AFG and the Borrower have taken, are taking or propose to take with respect thereto and (ii) such financial statements have been prepared in accordance with GAAP (subject to year-end audit adjustments and the addition of footnotes for interim statements) and present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of AFG and its Subsidiaries and of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, covered thereby at the dates thereof and the results of their operations for the periods covered thereby.
  - (e) Computations by the Borrower demonstrating or specifying, as the case may be, as of the close of such quarter, compliance with Sections 6.6, 6.7.1, 6.8.2, 6.8.3 and 6.11.4.

- (f) Supplements to Exhibits 7.1, 7.11 and 7.13 showing any changes in the information set forth in such Exhibits during such fiscal quarter, each of which changes must be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, as well as any changes in the Charter, By-laws or incumbency of officers of any of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries from those previously certified to the Administrative Agent.
- 6.5.3. Other Reports. The Principal Companies will furnish to the Lenders as soon as available copies of:
  - (a) cash flow work sheets for the portion of the fiscal year then ended or for such fiscal year, as the case may be (including inter-company transactions involving cash and marketable securities) for AFG (all in reasonable detail); provided, however, that such work sheets shall in any event be furnished to the Lenders within 90 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of AFG and 150 days after the end of each fiscal year of AFG;
  - (b) all quarterly and annual statutory financial statements, including all exhibits and schedules thereto, registration statements and other reports of the Insurance Subsidiaries and, after the IPC IPO, IPC and its Subsidiaries; and
  - (c) all registration statements, proxy statements, financial statements and reports, including reports on Form 8-K, as may be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission by the Principal Companies, as the Administrative Agent may request from time to time.
- 6.5.4. Notice of Material Litigation; Notice of Defaults. AFG and the Borrower will promptly furnish to the Lenders notice of the occurrence of any litigation or any administrative or arbitration proceeding to which any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries may hereafter become a party which may involve any material risk of resulting in a Material Adverse Change or which questions the validity or enforceability of any Credit Document. Promptly upon acquiring knowledge thereof, AFG and the Borrower will notify the Lenders of the existence of any Default, specifying the nature thereof and what action AFG and the Borrower has taken, is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto.

#### 6.5.5. ERISA Reports. AFG and the Borrower will:

- (a) Furnish the Lenders with a copy of any request for a waiver of the funding standards or an extension of the amortization period required by sections 303 and 304 of ERISA or section 412 of the Code, promptly after any ERISA Group Member submits such request to the Department of Labor or the Internal Revenue Service.
- (b) Notify the Lenders of any reportable event (as defined in section 4043 of ERISA), unless the notice requirement with respect thereto has been waived by regulation, promptly after any ERISA Group Member learns of such reportable event; and furnish the Lenders with a copy of the notice of such reportable event required to be filed with the PBGC, promptly after such notice is required to be given.
- (c) Furnish the Lenders with a copy of any notice received by any ERISA Group Member that the PBGC has instituted or intends to institute proceedings under section 4042 of ERISA to terminate any Plan, or that any Multiemployer Plan is insolvent or in reorganization status under Title IV of ERISA, promptly after receipt of such notice.
- (d) Notify the Lenders of the possibility of the termination of any Plan by its administrator pursuant to section 4041 of ERISA, as soon as any ERISA Group Member learns of such possibility and in any event prior to such termination; and furnish the Lenders with a copy of any notice to the PBGC that a Plan is to be terminated, promptly after any ERISA Group Member files a copy of such notice.
- (e) Notify the Lenders of the intention of any ERISA Group Member to withdraw, in whole or in part, from any Multiemployer Plan which may result in the incurrence by any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries of withdrawal liability in excess of \$10,000,000 under Subtitle E of Title IV of ERISA, or of the termination, insolvency or reorganization status of any Multiemployer Plan under such Subtitle E which may result in liability to any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries in excess of \$10,000,000 and, upon any Lender's request from time to time, of the extent of the liability, if any, of such Person as a result of such withdrawal, to the best of such Person's knowledge at such time.
- 6.5.6. Other Information. From time to time upon request of any

authorized officer of any Lender, AFG will furnish to such Lender such other information regarding the business, affairs and financial condition of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries as such officer may reasonably request. The Administrative Agent's authorized officers and representatives shall have the right during normal business hours to examine the books and records of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, to make copies, notes and abstracts therefrom and to make an independent examination of its books and records, for the purpose of verifying the accuracy of the reports delivered by any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries pursuant to this Section 6.5 or otherwise and ascertaining compliance with this Agreement.

#### 6.6. Certain Financial Tests.

- 6.6.1. Net Worth. On the last day of each fiscal quarter, Net Worth shall be equal to or greater than \$1,300,000,000; provided, however, that commencing on January 1, 2003 and on the first day of each fiscal quarter of AFG thereafter, such minimum dollar amount then in effect shall be increased by an amount equal to the excess, if any, of (a) 50% of Net Income for the fiscal quarter of AFG then most recently ended minus (b) cash dividends actually paid by AFG during such fiscal quarter.
- 6.6.2. GAIC Statutory Surplus. On the last day of each fiscal quarter, AFG will cause GAIC to maintain its "surplus as regards policyholders" (currently line 32, page 3 in the National Association of Insurance Commissioners form of statutory annual financial statement) (as computed by the applicable Insurance Authorities in Ohio) in an amount equal to or greater than \$850,000,000; provided, however, that commencing on January 1, 2003 and on the first day of each fiscal quarter of AFG thereafter, such minimum dollar amount then in effect shall be increased by an amount equal to the excess, if any, of (a) 50% of "statutory net income" (currently line 19, page 4 in the National Association of Insurance Commissioners form of statutory annual financial statement) (as computed by the applicable Insurance Authorities in Ohio) of GAIC minus (b) cash dividends actually paid by GAIC during such fiscal quarter.
- 6.6.3. Minimum GAIC Risk Based Capital Ratio. On the last day of each fiscal quarter, AFG will cause GAIC to maintain a "risk based capital ratio" (as defined by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners) equal to or greater than 275%.
- 6.6.4. Maximum Dividends to Interest and Dividend Charges. For each period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of AFG:

#### (a) the greatest of:

- (i) 10% of "surplus as regards policyholders" (currently line 32, page 3 in the National Association of Insurance Commissioners form of statutory annual financial statement)(as computed by the applicable Insurance Authorities) of the Insurance Subsidiaries owned directly by the Borrower or another Holding Company as of the end of the then most recently completed fiscal year of AFG,
- (ii) 100% of the "statutory net income" (currently line 19, page 4 in the National Association of Insurance Commissioners form of statutory annual financial statement) (as computed by the applicable Insurance Authorities) of the Insurance Subsidiaries owned directly by the Borrower or another Holding Company for the then most recently completed fiscal year of AFG or
- (iii) the amount of cash dividends actually paid by the Insurance Subsidiaries and received by the Borrower during such period of four consecutive fiscal quarters, shall exceed
- (b) 200% of Interest and Dividend Charges for such period of four consecutive fiscal quarters.
- 6.6.5. Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges. For each period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of AFG, AFG's "earnings" (as computed in accordance with section 503(d) of Regulation SK under the Securities Act and as applied in exhibit 12 to AFG's 2001 Form 10-K) shall equal or exceed 150% of AFG's "fixed charges" (as computed in accordance with section 503(d) of Regulation SK under the Securities Act and as applied in exhibit 12 to AFG's 2001 Form 10-K).

#### 6.7. Restrictions on Indebtedness.

6.7.1. Indebtedness. On the last day of each fiscal quarter, Total Financing Debt shall not exceed 36% of Total Capitalization.

- 6.7.2. Additional Debt Subordination. None of the Principal Companies shall create, incur, suffer or permit to exist any Indebtedness of such Principal Company to any Affiliate of such Principal Company except (a) Indebtedness which is subordinated on terms substantially similar to the manner in which such Principal Company's Indebtedness to its Affiliates is subordinated under the Subordination Agreement, and (b) public Indebtedness held from time to time by an Affiliate, and (c) Indebtedness evidenced by the Subordinated Debentures and the Capital Trust Securities.
- 6.8. Restrictions on Liens. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries shall create, incur or enter into, or suffer to be created or incurred or to exist, any Lien except the following:
  - 6.8.1. Any Liens from time to time securing the Credit Obligations.
  - 6.8.2. Liens on assets of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries (other than the stock of GAIC), so long as no Default exists either before or immediately after giving effect to the creation of such security interests; provided, however, that the aggregate amount of Indebtedness of the Principal Companies at any one time outstanding which is secured by the Liens permitted under Sections 6.8.2 and 6.8.3 shall not exceed \$25,000,000.
  - 6.8.3. Purchase money Liens (including mortgages, conditional sales, Capitalized Leases and any other title retention or deferred purchase devices) on property of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries existing or created at the time of acquisition thereof, and the extension and refunding of any such Lien in an amount not exceeding the amount thereof remaining unpaid immediately prior to such extension or refunding; provided, however, that (a) the principal amount of Indebtedness (including Indebtedness in respect of Capitalized Lease Obligations) secured by each such security interest in each item of property shall not exceed the fair market value (including all such Indebtedness secured thereby, whether or not assumed) of the item subject thereto and (b) the aggregate amount of Indebtedness of the Principal Companies at any one time outstanding which is secured by the Liens permitted under Sections 6.8.2 and 6.8.3 shall not exceed \$25,000,000.
- 6.9. Restrictions on Distributions. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries shall make any Distribution unless no Default exists both before and immediately after giving effect to such Distribution on a pro forma basis. Notwithstanding the foregoing, regardless of whether a Default then exists, (a) AFG and AFC Holding may make Distributions to the Borrower, (b) any Subsidiary of AFG (other than the Borrower) may make Distributions to any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries and (c) the Borrower may make Distributions to AFG and AFC Holding, provided that neither such Person shall have outstanding at such time any Financing Debt.
- 6.10. Restrictions on Investments. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries shall make any Investment unless no Default exists both before and immediately after giving effect to such Investment on a pro forma basis. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Default shall exist (a) AFG and AFC Holding may make Investments in the Borrower, (b) any Subsidiary of AFG (other than the Borrower) may make Investments in any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries and (c) the Borrower may make Investments in AFG and AFC Holding, provided that neither such Person shall have outstanding at such time any Financing Debt.
- 6.11. Merger, Consolidation and Sale of Assets. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries will become party to any merger or consolidation or sell, sell and lease back, lease, sublease or otherwise dispose of any assets, except that, so long as immediately before and after giving effect thereto no Default shall exist:
  - 6.11.1. AFG may become party to any merger or consolidation of which AFG is the surviving or resulting Person if, after giving effect thereto:
    - (a) AFG continues to own directly or indirectly 100% of the voting common stock of the Borrower,  $\,$
    - (b) AFG or the Borrower continues to own directly or indirectly 100% of the voting common stock of GAIC, and  $\,$
    - (c) AFG demonstrates to the Administrative Agent, on a pro forma basis immediately after giving effect to the consummation of such transaction, compliance with Sections 6.6 and 6.7.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, AFG may become party to a merger or consolidation in which AFG is not the surviving or resulting Person if the surviving or resulting Person is AFC Holding or the Borrower.

- 6.11.2. Any Subsidiary of the Principal Companies may be merged into or consolidated with, or may sell, lease or otherwise dispose of any of its assets to, any of the Principal Companies or any other Subsidiary of the Principal Companies; provided, however, that:
  - (a) in any such merger or consolidation involving the Borrower, either the Borrower or AFG shall be the surviving or resulting Person and if AFG is the surviving corporation, AFG and its Subsidiaries shall execute and deliver such documents and take such other action as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request to reflect the change in the borrowing structure hereunder
  - (b) in any such merger or consolidation involving GAIC, GAIC shall be the surviving or resulting Person and
  - (c) in any such merger or consolidation involving the combination of one Insurance Subsidiary with any other Insurance Subsidiary, the maximum amount of statutory dividends payable by the surviving or resulting Person in the year following completion of such merger or consolidation shall be at least 90% of the amount of statutory dividends payable by such constituent Persons in the year immediately prior to such merger or consolidation.
- 6.11.3. Any of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries may dispose of assets in the ordinary course of business that are no longer used or useful in such business.
- 6.11.4. Any of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries may from time to time sell or dispose of assets (other than stock of GAIC or IPC) on arm's length terms; provided, however, that:
  - (a) the net book value, determined in accordance with GAAP, of the assets sold pursuant to this Section 6.11.5 shall not exceed on a cumulative basis 15% of the net book value of all assets of AFG and its Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2001 (excluding IPC on a pro forma basis from and after the IPC IPO), provided that, for purposes of this clause (a), the net book value of assets sold shall not include (i) sales and dispositions of assets among the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries, (ii) sales and dispositions of portfolio assets among the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries, and (iii) sales and dispositions of portfolio assets of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business and
  - (b) the assets sold pursuant to this Section 6.11.5 shall not have contributed revenue, determined in accordance with GAAP, over the period of four fiscal quarters prior to the respective sales exceeding 15% of the revenue of AFG and its Subsidiaries for the four fiscal quarters ended December 31, 2001 (excluding IPC on a pro forma basis from and after the IPC IPO).
- 6.12. Issuance of Equity by Subsidiaries; Subsidiary Distributions.
- 6.12.1. Issuance of Equity by Subsidiaries. The Subsidiaries of AFG, including American Financial Capital Trust I or any other trust or similar entity to which the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries have issued or may issue Subordinated Debentures, shall not issue or sell any shares of their capital stock or other evidence of equity or beneficial ownership other than (a) shares issued to the Company or any wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company and (b) Capital Trust Securities so long as the amount of the aggregate issuance prices of Capital Trust Securities at any one time outstanding shall not exceed \$242,000,000.
- 6.12.2. No Restrictions on Subsidiary Distributions. Except for this Agreement and the other Credit Documents, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary shall enter into or be bound by any agreement (including covenants requiring the maintenance of specified amounts of net worth or working capital) restricting the right of any Subsidiary to make Distributions or extensions of credit to the Borrower (directly or indirectly through another Subsidiary).
- 6.13. Negative Pledge Clauses. Neither AFG nor any of its Subsidiaries shall enter into any agreement, instrument, deed or lease which prohibits or limits the ability of AFG or any of its Subsidiaries to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of their respective properties, assets or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or which requires the grant of any collateral for such obligation if collateral is granted for another obligation, except the following:
  - 6.13.1. This Agreement and the other Credit Documents.
  - 6.13.2. Covenants in documents creating Liens permitted by Sections

- 6.8.2 and 6.8.3 prohibiting further Liens on the assets encumbered thereby.
- 6.14. Compliance with ERISA. Each of the Principal Companies will cause all ERISA Group Members to meet all minimum funding requirements applicable to them with respect to any Plan pursuant to section 302 of ERISA or section 412 of the Code, without giving effect to any waivers of such requirements or extensions of the related amortization periods which may be granted. Each Plan maintained from time to time will be a qualified plan under section 401(a) of the Code and will comply in all material respects with the provisions of ERISA and the Code applicable to each Plan. At no time shall the Accumulated Benefit Obligations under any Plan that is not a Multiemployer Plan exceed the fair market value of the assets of such Plan allocable to such benefits by more than \$10,000,000.
- 6.15. Compliance with Environmental Laws. Each of the Principal Companies will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to use and operate all of its facilities and properties in material compliance with all Environmental Laws, keep all necessary permits, approvals, certificates, licenses and other authorizations relating to environmental matters in effect and remain in material compliance therewith.
- 7. Representations and Warranties. In order to induce the Lenders to extend credit to the Borrower hereunder, each of the Principal Companies jointly and severally represents and warrants that:

## 7.1. Organization and Business.

- 7.1.1. The Principal Companies. Each of the Principal Companies is a duly organized and validly existing corporation, in good standing under the laws of the State of Ohio, with all power and authority, corporate or otherwise, necessary to (a) enter into and perform this Agreement and each other Credit Document to which it is party, and in the case of the Borrower, to make any borrowings hereunder and (b) own its properties and carry on the business now conducted or proposed to be conducted by it. Each of the Principal Companies has taken all corporate action required to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement and each other Credit Document to which it is party and in the case of the Borrower, to make any borrowings hereunder. Certified copies of the Charter and By-laws of each of the Principal Companies have been previously delivered to the Administrative Agent and are correct and complete.
- 7.1.2. Subsidiaries. Exhibit 7.1, as supplemented from time to time in accordance with Sections 6.4.1 and 6.4.2, sets forth the name, jurisdiction of organization and ownership of each of AFG's Subsidiaries whose total assets (after intercompany eliminations) exceed 10% of the total assets of AFG and its Subsidiaries Consolidated as of the end of the most recently completed fiscal year. Each such Subsidiary is a duly organized and validly existing corporation, in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation, with all power and authority, corporate or otherwise, necessary to own its properties and carry on the business now conducted or proposed to be conducted by it.
- 7.1.3. Qualification. Except as set forth on Exhibit 7.1, as supplemented from time to time in accordance with Sections 6.4.1 and 6.4.2, each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries is duly and legally qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each state or jurisdiction in which such qualification is required and is duly authorized, qualified and licensed under all laws, regulations, ordinances or orders of public authorities, or otherwise, to carry on its business in the places and in the manner in which it is conducted, except for failures to be so qualified, authorized or licensed which would not in the aggregate result, or create a material risk of resulting, in any Material Adverse Change.
- 7.2. Financial Statements and Other Information. The Borrower has previously furnished to the Lenders copies of the following:
  - (a) The audited Consolidated financial statements of AFG and the Borrower and their respective Subsidiaries as at December 31, 2001, accompanied by reports of each of AFG's and the Borrower's independent auditors:
  - (b) The Annual Reports of each of AFG and the Borrower on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001 (the "2001 Form 10-K");
  - (c) The Quarterly Reports of each of AFG and the Borrower on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2002; and
  - (d) The June 30, 2002 quarterly and March 31, 2002 annual statutory financial statements of GAIC, RICA, ACC, IIC and WIC.
    - (e) The Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed by IPC with the

Securities Exchange Commission on October 9, 2002 (the "IPC Registration Statement").

The financial statements (including the notes thereto) referred to in clauses (a), (b) and (c) above have been prepared in accordance with GAAP, and the financial statements (including the notes thereto) referred to in clause (d) above have been prepared in accordance with applicable statutory accounting principles (in each case, subject to year-end audit adjustments and the absence of footnotes for interim statements) and the financial statements (including the notes thereto) referred to in clauses (a), (b) and (c) above fairly present the financial condition of the Persons covered thereby at the dates thereof and the results of their operations for the periods covered thereby, and the financial statements (including the notes thereto) referred to in clause (d) above present the financial condition of the Persons covered thereby at the dates thereof and the results of their operations for the periods covered thereby in compliance with applicable statutory regulations and guidelines. Neither AFG, the Borrower nor any of their Subsidiaries has any known material contingent liabilities which are not referred to in said financial statements or in the notes thereto.

The 2001 Form 10-K (including all of the financial statements and schedules included therein) contains all information which is required to be stated therein in accordance with the Exchange Act, and conforms in all material respects to the requirements thereof; and the 2001 Form 10-K did not when filed include any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact which was required to be stated therein or was necessary to make the statements therein not misleading in the light of the circumstances in which they were made.

The IPC Registration Statement (including all of the financial statements and schedules included therein) contains all information which is required to be stated in a preliminary registration statement in accordance with the Securities Act and, as a preliminary registration statement, conforms in all material respects to the requirements thereof. The IPC Registration Statement did not when filed include any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact which was required to be stated therein or was necessary to make the statements therein not misleading in the light of the circumstances in which they were made, including the circumstance that the IPC Registration Statement is only a preliminary registration statement still subject to comments by the Securities and Exchange Commission staff.

- 7.3. Licenses, etc. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries has all trademarks, trademark rights, trade names, trade name rights, service marks, service mark rights, copyrights, licenses, permits, authorizations and other rights, as are necessary for the conduct of their respective businesses. All of the foregoing are in full force and effect, and each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries is in substantial compliance without any known conflict with the valid rights of or by others which could result in a Material Adverse Change.
- 7.4. Changes in Condition. Since December 31, 2001, no Material Adverse Change has occurred, and, except as previously disclosed to the Lenders, none of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries has entered into any material transaction outside the ordinary course of business.
- 7.5. Title to Assets. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries has good and marketable title to all assets necessary for or used in the operations of their businesses as now conducted or proposed to be conducted by them and reflected in the most recent balance sheet referred to in Section 7.2 (or the balance sheet most recently furnished to the Lenders pursuant to Section 6.5.1 or 6.5.2), and to all assets acquired subsequent to the date of such balance sheet, subject to no Liens except for those permitted by Section 6.8.
- 7.6. Litigation. Except for the Green asbestosis litigation to the extent described in the 2001 Form 10-K and subsequent Form 10-Q reports referred to in Section 7.2, no litigation, at law or in equity, or any proceeding before any federal, state, provincial or municipal court, board or other governmental or administrative agency or any arbitrator is pending or to the knowledge of any of the Principal Companies threatened which may involve any material risk of any final judgment or liability not adequately covered by insurance or which may otherwise result in any Material Adverse Change, or which questions the validity or enforceability of any Credit Document. No judgment, decree, or order of any federal, state, provincial or municipal court, board or other governmental or administrative agency or arbitrator has been issued against any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries which has resulted, or poses a material risk of resulting in, any Material Adverse Change.
- 7.7. Tax Returns. Each of the Principal Companies and its Subsidiaries has filed all tax returns which are required to be filed and have paid, or made

adequate provision for the payment of, all taxes which have or may become due pursuant to said returns or to assessments received. The federal tax returns of each of the Principal Companies for which the applicable period of limitations have not expired have not been audited by the Internal Revenue Service. None of the Principal Companies knows of any material additional assessments or basis therefor. Each of the Principal Companies has made adequate provision for all current taxes, and in the opinion of the Principal Companies there will not be any material additional assessments for any fiscal periods prior to and including the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001 in excess of the amounts reserved therefor in the balance sheet as at such date.

- 7.8. Enforceability; No Legal Obstacle to Agreements. Each of this Agreement, the Revolving Notes and each other Credit Document to which any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries is party is the legal, valid and binding obligation of such Person, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms. Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, nor, in the case of the Borrower, the making of any borrowings hereunder, nor the consummation of any transaction referred to in or contemplated by this Agreement or any other Credit Document, nor the fulfillment of the terms hereof or thereof or of any other agreement, instrument, deed or lease referred to in this Agreement or any other Credit Document, has constituted or resulted, or will constitute or result in:
  - (a) any breach or termination of the provisions of any agreement, instrument, deed or lease to which any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries is a party or by which it is bound resulting or creating a material risk of resulting in any Material Adverse Change or challenge to the validity or enforceability of any Credit Document, or any breach of the Charter or By-laws of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries;
  - (b) the violation of any law, statute, judgment, decree or governmental order, rule or regulation applicable to any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries resulting or creating a material risk of resulting in any Material Adverse Change or challenging the validity or enforceability of any Credit Document;
  - (c) the creation under any agreement, instrument, deed or lease of any Lien (other than Liens permitted by the Credit Documents) upon any of the assets of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries; or
  - (d) any redemption, retirement or other repurchase obligation of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries under any Charter, By-law, agreement, instrument, deed or lease.

No approval, authorization or other action by, or declaration to or filing with, any governmental or administrative authority or any other Person (including Insurance Authorities) is required to be obtained or made by any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, in the case of the Borrower, the making of any borrowing hereunder or thereunder, or the validity or enforceability of any Credit Document.

- 7.9. Defaults. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries is in default under any provision of its Charter or By-laws or of this Agreement or any other Credit Document. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries is in default under any provision of any agreement, instrument, deed or lease to which it is party or by which it or its property is bound, or has violated any law, judgment, decree or governmental order, rule or regulation, so as to result, or pose a material risk of resulting, in any Material Adverse Change.
- 7.10. Burdensome Obligations. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries is party to or bound by any agreement, instrument, deed or lease or is subject to any Charter, By-law or other restriction which, in the opinion of such Principal Company's management, is so unusual or burdensome as in the foreseeable future to result, or pose a material risk of resulting, in a Material Adverse Change. Except for the Green asbestosis litigation to the extent described in the 2001 Form 10-K and subsequent Form 10-Q reports referred to in Section 7.2, none of the Principal Companies presently anticipates that future expenditures of such Principal Company and its Subsidiaries needed to meet the provisions of any federal or state statutes, orders, rules or regulations will be so burdensome as to result, or pose a material risk of resulting, in a Material Adverse Change.
- 7.11. Pension Plans. Each Plan maintained by each of the Principal Companies or any ERISA Group Member is in material compliance with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code. Except as set forth on Exhibit 7.11, none of the Principal Companies nor any ERISA Group Member maintains, contributes to, or participates in any Plan that is a "defined benefit plan" as

defined in ERISA, or is a Multiemployer Plan. Each of the Principal Companies and each ERISA Group Member has met all of the funding standards applicable to such Plans, and no event or condition exists which would permit the institution of proceedings to terminate any Plan under section 4042 of ERISA. The current value of the Accumulated Benefit Obligations under each of the Plans does not exceed the current value of such Plans' assets allocable to such benefits by more than \$1,000,000.

- 7.12. Government Regulation. None of the Principal Companies nor any of their Subsidiaries, nor any Person controlling any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries or under common control with any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries is subject to regulation under the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935, the Federal Power Act of 1935, the Investment Company Act of 1940, the Interstate Commerce Act or any statute or regulation which regulates the incurring by any of the Principal Companies of Financing Debt as contemplated by this Agreement and the other Credit Documents. Various aspects of the business conducted by the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries, including the nature of the services required to be furnished and the rates that may be charged therefor, are subject to regulation by the Superintendent of Insurance of the State of Ohio and by similar authorities in other jurisdictions in which the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries conduct business.
- 7.13. Environmental Regulation. Except as set forth in Exhibit 7.13 and to the best of the Principal Companies' knowledge, there have been no past, and there are no pending or threatened (a) claims, complaints, notices or requests for information received by any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries with respect to any alleged violation of any Environmental Law that, singly or in the aggregate, have resulted in, or may reasonably be expected to result in, any Material Adverse Change, or (b) complaints, notices or inquiries to any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries regarding potential liability under any Environmental Law that, singly or in the aggregate, have resulted in, or may reasonably be expected to result in, any Material Adverse Change.
- 7.14. Disclosure. Neither this Agreement nor any other Credit Document to be furnished to the Lenders by or on behalf of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or by such Credit Document contains any untrue statement of material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained herein or therein not misleading in light of the circumstances under which they were made. No fact is actually known to any of the Principal Companies which has resulted, or in the future (so far as any of the Principal Companies can reasonably foresee) will result, or poses a material risk of resulting, in any Material Adverse Change, except to the extent that present or future general economic conditions may result in a Material Adverse Change.

#### 8. Defaults.

- 8.1. Events of Default. The following events are herein referred to as "Events of Default":
  - 8.1.1. Payment. The Borrower shall fail to make any payment in respect of: (a) interest on any of the Credit Obligations as the same shall become due and payable and such failure shall continue for a period of five Banking Days, (b) any fee or any expense or indemnity in respect of any of the Credit Obligations as the same shall become due and payable and such failure shall continue for a period of five Banking Days after notice thereof by the Administrative Agent to the Borrower (which notice shall be given upon the request of the Required Majority Lenders), or (c) principal of any of the Credit Obligations as the same shall become due, whether at maturity or by acceleration or otherwise.
  - 8.1.2. Designated Covenants. Any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall fail to perform or observe any of the provisions of Sections 6.6 through 6.15 to be performed or observed by such Person.
  - 8.1.3. General Covenants. Any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall fail to perform or observe any other covenant, agreement or provision to be performed or observed by such Person under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, and such failure shall not be rectified or cured to the written satisfaction of the Required Majority Lenders within 20 days after notice thereof by the Administrative Agent to the Principal Companies (which notice shall be given upon the request of the Required Majority Lenders).
  - 8.1.4. Misrepresentations. Any representation or warranty of or with respect to any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries in connection with this Agreement, any other Credit Document or any financial statements, reports, notices, mortgages, assignments, Uniform Commercial Code financing statements or certificates delivered to any of the Lenders

by any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, or any other Person as a guarantor, pledgor or other obligor in connection with this Agreement shall be materially false or materially misleading on the date as of which it was made.

#### 8.1.5. Cross Defaults, etc.

- (a) Any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall fail to make any payment when due (after giving effect to any applicable grace periods) in respect of any Financing Debt (other than the Credit Obligations) outstanding in an aggregate amount of principal and accrued and unpaid interest exceeding \$5,000,000.
- (b) Any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall fail to perform or observe the terms of any agreement or guarantee relating to such Financing Debt, and such failure or condition shall continue, without having been duly cured, waived or consented to, beyond the period of grace, if any, specified in such agreement, and such failure or condition shall permit the acceleration of such Financing Debt.
- (c) Any such Financing Debt of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall be accelerated or become due or payable prior to its stated maturity for any reason whatsoever (other than voluntary prepayments thereof).
- (d) Any Lien on any property of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries securing any such Financing Debt shall be enforced by foreclosure or similar action.
- (e) Any holder of any such Financing Debt shall exercise any right of rescission with respect to the issuance thereof.
- 8.1.6. Change of Control in AFG. Either (a) Lindner Family Members or direct or indirect Subsidiaries of Lindner Family Members or their nominees shall cease to own, in the aggregate, beneficially (i) at least 25% of the outstanding voting common stock of AFG (or any successor permitted under Section 6.11) and (ii) a sufficient number of shares of such voting common stock of AFG so that such Lindner Family Members, in the aggregate, shall own more shares of such voting common stock than any other Person or group of Persons by a margin of at least 10% of the total number of shares of such voting common stock of AFG then outstanding, or (b) a majority of the members of the Board of Directors of AFG shall not actually consist of Lindner Family Members, their nominees or representatives or independent directors within the meaning of applicable Securities and Exchange Commission and stock exchange regulations.
- 8.1.7. Change of Control in Borrower. AFG (or any successor permitted under Section 6.11) shall cease to own directly or indirectly 100% of the voting common stock of the Borrower.
- 8.1.8. Change of Control in GAIC. AFG or the Borrower (or any of their successors permitted under Section 6.11) shall cease to own directly 100% of the voting common stock of GAIC.
- 8.1.9. Effectiveness of Credit Documents. Any Credit Document shall cease, for any reason to be in full force and effect, or any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall so assert.
- 8.1.10. Judgments, etc. A final judgment (a) which, with other outstanding final judgments against any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, exceeds an aggregate of \$5,000,000 shall be rendered against any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, or (b) which grants injunctive relief that results, or poses a material risk of resulting, in a Material Adverse Change, and (c) which, within 60 days after entry thereof, has not been discharged or execution thereof stayed pending appeal, or if, within 60 days after the expiration of any such stay, such judgment shall not have been discharged.
- 8.1.11. ERISA Matters. Any of the Principal Companies or any ERISA Group Member shall fail to pay when due amounts aggregating in excess of \$10,000,000 which it shall have become liable to pay to the PBGC or to a Plan under Title IV of ERISA; or notice of intent to terminate a Plan shall be filed under Title IV of ERISA by any of the Principal Companies or any ERISA Group Member or any administrator; or the PBGC shall institute proceedings under Title IV of ERISA to terminate or to cause a trustee to be appointed to administer any Plan or a proceeding shall be instituted by a fiduciary of any Plan against any of the Principal Companies or any ERISA Group Member to enforce section 515 or 4219(c)(5) of ERISA and such proceeding shall not have been dismissed within 30 days thereafter; or a Lien shall be imposed under section 302(f) of ERISA; or a condition shall

exist by reason of which the PBGC would be entitled to obtain a decree adjudicating that any Plan must be terminated.

- 8.1.12. Insurance Subsidiaries Matters. Any of the Insurance Subsidiaries shall, at any time after the date hereof, be prohibited by law from engaging in the business of effecting and carrying out contracts of insurance, and such prohibition would result in a Material Adverse Change.
- 8.1.13. Termination of Insurance Business. Any court or any Insurance Authority or any other governmental or regulatory authority, agency or official of competent jurisdiction shall issue an order or decree which shall require any of the Insurance Subsidiaries to reduce or to terminate all or any substantial part of its insurance business, and such reduction or termination would result in a Material Adverse Change.
- 8.1.14. Bankruptcy, etc. Any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall:
  - (a) Commence a voluntary case under the Bankruptcy Code or authorize, by appropriate proceedings of its board of directors or other governing body, the commencement of such a voluntary case;
  - (b) Have filed against it a petition commencing an involuntary case under the Bankruptcy Code which shall not have been dismissed within 60 days after the date on which such petition is filed; or file an answer or other pleading within such 60-day period admitting or failing to deny the material allegations of such a petition or seeking, consenting to or acquiescing in the relief therein provided;
  - (c) Have entered against it an order for relief in any involuntary case commenced under the Bankruptcy Code;
  - (d) Seek relief as a debtor under any applicable law, other than the Bankruptcy Code, of any jurisdiction relating to the liquidation or reorganization of debtors or to the modification or alteration of the rights of creditors, or consent to or acquiesce in such relief;
  - (e) Have entered against it an order by a court of competent jurisdiction (i) finding it to be bankrupt or insolvent, (ii) ordering or approving its liquidation, reorganization or any modification or alteration of the rights of its creditors or (iii) assuming custody of, or appointing a receiver or other custodian for, all or a substantial portion of its property;
  - (f) Make an assignment for the benefit of, or enter into a composition with, its creditors, or appoint, or consent to the appointment of, or suffer to exist a receiver or other custodian for, all or a substantial portion of its property; or
  - (g) Become insolvent or generally fail to pay, or admit in writing its inability or unwillingness to pay, debts as they become due; or
- 8.1.15. Insurance Regulatory Action. Any applicable insurance regulatory authority shall take action to intervene into the management or business affairs of any of the Insurance Subsidiaries and such action would result in a Material Adverse Change.
- 8.2. Certain Actions Following an Event of Default. If any one or more Events of Default shall occur, then in each and every such case:
  - 8.2.1. No Obligation to Extend Credit. Upon notice by the Administrative Agent to the Borrower, upon the written request of the Required Majority Lenders, the obligations of the Lenders to make any further extensions of credit hereunder shall automatically terminate; provided, however, that if a Bankruptcy Default shall have occurred, the Commitments (if not theretofore terminated) shall automatically terminate.
  - 8.2.2. Exercise of Rights. Upon the written request of the Required Majority Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall proceed to protect and enforce the Lenders' rights by suit in equity, action at law and/or other appropriate proceeding, either for specific performance of any covenant or condition contained in this Agreement or any other Credit Document or in any instrument or assignment delivered to the Lenders pursuant to this Agreement or any other Credit Document, or in aid of the exercise of any power granted in this Agreement or any other Credit Document or any such instrument or assignment.
  - 8.2.3. Acceleration. Upon the written request of the Required Majority Lenders, the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Lenders shall by notice in writing to the Borrower declare all or any part of the unpaid balance of

the Credit Obligations then outstanding to be immediately due and payable, and thereupon such unpaid balance or part thereof shall become so due and payable without presentment, protest or further demand or notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived; provided, however, that if a Bankruptcy Default shall have occurred, the unpaid balance of the Credit Obligations shall automatically become immediately due and payable without presentment, protest, or other demand or notice of any kind, all of which are expressly waived.

- 8.2.4. Setoff. If all or any part of the unpaid balance of the Credit Obligations shall have become due and payable pursuant to Section 8.2.3, each Lender may offset and apply toward the payment of such balance or part thereof (and/or toward the curing of any Event of Default) any Indebtedness from such Lender to the Borrower, including any Indebtedness represented by deposits in any account maintained with such Lender, regardless of the adequacy of any security for the Credit Obligations, and no Lender shall have any duty to determine the adequacy of any such security in connection with any such offset.
- 8.2.5. Cumulative Remedies. To the extent not prohibited by applicable law which cannot be waived, all of the Lenders' rights hereunder and under each other Credit Document shall be cumulative.
- 8.3. Annulment of Defaults. Any Default or Event of Default shall be deemed not to exist or to have occurred for any purpose of this Agreement if the required holders of the Credit Obligations in accordance with Section 10.6 or the Administrative Agent (with any consent of holders of Credit Obligations required by Section 10.6) shall have waived such Default or Event of Default in writing, stated in writing that the same has been cured to such Lenders' reasonable satisfaction or entered into an amendment to this Agreement which by its express terms cures such Default or Event of Default. No such action by the Lenders or the Administrative Agent shall extend to or affect any subsequent Default or Event of Default or impair any rights of the Lenders upon the occurrence thereof. The making of any extension of credit during the existence of any Default or Event of Default shall not constitute a waiver thereof.
- 8.4. Waivers. Each of the Principal Companies hereby waives to the extent not prohibited by applicable law:
  - (a) All presentments, demands for performance, notices of nonperformance (except to the extent required by the provisions of this Agreement or any other Credit Document), protests, notices of protest and notices of dishonor;
  - (b) Any requirement of diligence or promptness on the part of any Lender in the enforcement of its rights under this Agreement, the Revolving Notes or any other Credit Document;
  - (c) Any and all notices of every kind and description which may be required to be given by any statute or rule of law; and
  - (d) Any defense of any kind (other than indefeasible payment in full) which it may now or hereafter have with respect to its liability under this Agreement, the Revolving Notes or any other Credit Document or with respect to the Credit Obligations.
- Expenses; Indemnity.
  - 9.1. Expenses. The Borrower will bear:
  - (a) All reasonable expenses of the Administrative Agent (including the reasonable fees and disbursements of the special counsel to the Administrative Agent, but excluding fees and expenses of counsel to the other Lenders) in connection with the preparation and duplication of this Agreement, each other Credit Document (including any amendment to or waiver under any Credit Document), the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and operations hereunder and thereunder;
  - (b) All recording and filing fees and transfer and documentary stamp and similar taxes at any time payable in respect of this Agreement, any other Credit Document or the incurrence of the Credit Obligations; and
  - (c) To the extent not prohibited by applicable law that cannot be waived, all other reasonable expenses incurred by the Lenders or the holder of any Credit Obligation in connection with the enforcement of any rights hereunder or under any other Credit Document (including, during the existence of a Default, the Administrative Agent's examination rights provided in Section 6.5.6), including costs of collection and reasonable attorneys' fees (including a reasonable allowance for the hourly cost of attorneys employed by the Administrative Agent on a salaried basis) and expenses.

9.2. General Indemnity. The Borrower will indemnify the Administrative Agent and each Lender, and each of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders' respective directors, officers, employees, agents, counsel and accountants and each Person, if any, who controls the Administrative Agent or any Lender (the Administrative Agent and each Lender and each of their respective directors, officers, employees, agents, counsel and accountants and control Persons is referred to as an "Indemnitee") and hold each of them harmless from and against any and all claims, damages, liabilities and reasonable expenses (including reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel with whom any Indemnitee may consult in connection therewith and all expenses of litigation or preparation therefor) which any Indemnitee may incur or which may be asserted against any Indemnitee in connection with any litigation or investigation involving any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, or any officer, director, employee, agent, counsel or accountant thereof (including the Administrative Agent's or Lenders' compliance with or contest of any subpoena or other process issued against it in any proceeding involving any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries), whether or not such Indemnitees are parties thereto, or any penalties or other matters involving the transactions contemplated hereby, other than litigation commenced by any of the Principal Companies against the Lenders or the Administrative Agent which seeks enforcement of any of the rights of any of the Principal Companies hereunder or under any other Credit Document and is finally determined adversely to the Lenders or the Administrative Agent and except to the extent such claims, damages, liabilities and expenses result from the Administrative Agent's or a Lender's gross negligence or willful misconduct.

#### 10. Operations; Agent.

- 10.1. Interests in Credits. The Percentage Interest of each Lender in the respective portions of the Loan, and the related Commitments, shall be computed based on the maximum principal amount for each Lender as set forth in the Register, as from time to time in effect. The current Percentage Interests are set forth in Exhibit 10.1, which may be updated by the Administrative Agent from time to time to conform to the Register.
- 10.2. Administrative Agent's Authority to Act, etc. Each of the Lenders hereby appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent to act for the Lenders as the Lenders' Administrative Agent in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Credit Documents on the terms set forth herein. In acting hereunder, the Administrative Agent is acting for its own account to the extent of its Percentage Interest and for the accounts of the other Lenders to the extent of the Lenders' respective Percentage Interests, and all action in connection with the enforcement of, or the exercise of any remedies (other than each Lender's rights of set-off as provided in Section 8.2.4 or in any Credit Document) in respect of the Credit Obligations and Credit Documents shall be taken by the Administrative Agent, as provided for in this Agreement. Neither the syndication agent, the documentation agent nor any other agent or arranger named hereunder (other than the Administrative Agent) shall have any duties or obligations under the Credit Documents.
- 10.3. Borrower to Pay Administrative Agent, etc. The Principal Companies shall be fully protected in making all payments and providing all notices in respect of the Credit Obligations to the Administrative Agent, in relying upon consents, modifications and amendments executed by the Administrative Agent purportedly on the Lenders' behalf, and in dealing with the Administrative Agent as herein provided. The Administrative Agent shall charge the account of the Borrower, on the dates when the amounts thereof become due and payable, with the amounts of the principal of and interest on the Loan, the commitment fees and all other fees and amounts owing under any Credit Document.

## 10.4. Lender Operations for Advances, etc.

- 10.4.1. Advances. Upon receipt of a borrowing request by the Administrative Agent under Section 2.1, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each of the Lenders (by telephone confirmed in writing or otherwise). On each Closing Date, each Lender shall advance to the Administrative Agent in immediately available funds such Lender's Percentage Interest in the portion of the Loan to be advanced on such Closing Date prior to 10:00 a.m. (Boston time). If such funds are not received from any Lender at such time, but all the conditions set forth in Section 5.2 have been satisfied, such Lender hereby authorizes and requests the Administrative Agent to advance for such Lender's account, pursuant to the terms hereof, such Lender's respective Percentage Interest in such portion of the Loan and agrees to reimburse the Administrative Agent in immediately available funds for the amount thereof prior to 2:00 p.m. (Boston time) on the day any such portion of the Loan is advanced hereunder.
- 10.4.2. Administrative Agent to Allocate Payments. Subject to Section 10.4.3, all payments of principal and interest in respect of the extensions

of credit made pursuant to this Agreement and commitment fees and other fees under this Agreement shall, as a matter of convenience, be made by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent in immediately available funds, and the share of each Lender shall be credited to such Lender by the Administrative Agent in immediately available funds in such manner that the principal amount, interest and fees in respect of the Credit Obligations to be paid shall be paid proportionately in accordance with the Lenders' respective Percentage Interests.

- 10.4.3. Nonperforming Lenders. In the event that any Lender fails to reimburse the Administrative Agent pursuant to Sections 10.4.1 for the Percentage Interest of such lender (a "Nonperforming Lender") in any credit advanced by the Administrative Agent pursuant hereto, overdue amounts (the "Delinquent Payment") due from the Nonperforming Lender to the Administrative Agent shall bear interest, payable by the Nonperforming Lender on demand, at a per annum rate equal to (a) the Federal Funds Rate for the first three days overdue and (b) the sum of 2% plus the Federal Funds Rate for any longer period. Such interest shall be payable to the Administrative Agent for its own account for the period commencing on the date of the Delinquent Payment and ending on the date the Nonperforming Lender reimburses the Administrative Agent on account of the Delinquent Payment (to the extent not paid by any Principal Company as provided below) and the accrued interest thereon (the "Delinquency Period"), whether pursuant to the assignments referred to below or otherwise. Upon notice by the Administrative Agent, the Borrower will pay to the Administrative Agent the principal (but not the interest) portion of the Delinquent Payment. During the Delinquency Period, in order to make reimbursements for the Delinquent Payment and accrued interest thereon, the Nonperforming Lender shall be deemed to have assigned to the Administrative Agent all interest, commitment fees and other payments made by the Borrower under Section 3 that would have thereafter otherwise been payable under the Credit Documents to the Nonperforming Lender. During any period in which any Nonperforming Lender is not performing its obligations to extend credit under Section 2, the Nonperforming Lender shall be deemed to have assigned to each Lender that is not a Nonperforming Lender (a "Performing Lender") all principal and other payments made by the Borrower under Section 4 that would have thereafter otherwise been payable under the Credit Documents to the Nonperforming Lender. The Administrative Agent shall credit a portion of such payments to each Performing Lender in an amount equal to the Percentage Interest of such Performing Lender divided by one minus the Percentage Interest of the Nonperforming Lender until the respective portions of the Loan owed to all the Lenders are the same as the Percentage Interests of the Lenders immediately prior to the failure of the Nonperforming Lender to perform its obligations under Section 2. The foregoing provisions shall be in addition to any other remedies the Administrative Agent, the Performing Lenders or the Borrower may have under law or equity against the Nonperforming Lender as a result of the Delinquent Payment or as a result of its failure to perform its obligations under Section 2.
- 10.5. Administrative Agent's Resignation. The Administrative Agent may resign at any time by giving at least 60 days' prior written notice of its intention to do so to each Lender and to the Borrower and upon the appointment by the Required Majority Lenders of a successor Administrative Agent satisfactory to the Borrower. If no successor Administrative Agent shall have been so appointed and shall have accepted such appointment within 45 days after the retiring Administrative Agent's giving of such notice of resignation, then the retiring Administrative Agent may, with the consent of the Borrower, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, appoint a successor Administrative Agent which shall be a bank or a trust company organized under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof and having a combined capital, surplus and undivided profit of at least \$500,000,000 and a tier one ratio of equity to risk-weighted assets ranking in the top half of all domestic banks having greater than \$1,000,000,000 in assets pursuant to regulations issued by the federal Comptroller of the Currency, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System or other applicable federal bank regulatory agencies; provided, however, that any successor Administrative Agent appointed under this sentence may be removed upon the written request of the Required Majority Lenders, which request shall also appoint a successor Administrative Agent satisfactory to the Borrower. Upon the appointment of a new Administrative Agent hereunder, the term "Administrative Agent" shall for all purposes of this Agreement thereafter mean such successor. After any retiring Administrative Agent's resignation hereunder Administrative Agent, or the removal hereunder of any successor Administrative Agent, the provisions of this Agreement shall continue to inure to the benefit of the Administrative Agent as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Administrative Agent under this Agreement.
  - 10.6. Concerning the Administrative Agent.
  - 10.6.1. Action in Good Faith, etc. The Administrative Agent and its officers, directors, employees and agents shall be under no liability to

any of the Lenders or to any future holder of any interest in the Credit Obligations for any action or failure to act taken or suffered in good faith, and any action or failure to act in accordance with an opinion of its counsel shall conclusively be deemed to be in good faith. The Administrative Agent shall in all cases be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, on instructions given to the Administrative Agent by the required holders of Credit Obligations as provided in this Agreement.

- 10.6.2. No Implied Duties, etc. The Administrative Agent shall have and may exercise such powers as are specifically delegated to the Administrative Agent under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, together with all other powers incidental thereto. The Administrative Agent shall have no implied duties to any Person or any obligation to take any action under this Agreement or any other Credit Document except for action specifically provided for in this Agreement or any other Credit Document to be taken by the Administrative Agent. Before taking any action under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, the Administrative Agent may request an appropriate specific indemnity satisfactory to it from each Lender in addition to the general indemnity provided for in Section 10.9, and until the Administrative Agent has received such specific indemnity, the Administrative Agent shall not be obligated to take (although it may in its sole discretion take) any such action under this Agreement or any other Credit Document; provided, however, that no such indemnity shall extend to actions or omissions which are taken by the Administrative Agent with gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- 10.6.3. Validity, etc. Subject to Section 10.6.1, the Administrative Agent shall not be responsible to any Lender or any future holder of any interest in the Credit Obligations (a) for the legality, validity, enforceability or effectiveness of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, (b) for any recitals, reports, representations, warranties or statements contained in or made in connection with this Agreement or any other Credit Document, (c) for the existence or value of any assets included in any security for the Credit Obligations, (d) for the perfection or effectiveness of any Lien purported to be included in such security or (e) for the specification or failure to specify any particular assets to be included in such security.
- 10.6.4. Compliance. The Administrative Agent shall not be obligated to ascertain or inquire as to the performance or observance of any of the terms of this Agreement or any other Credit Document. In connection with any extension of credit under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, the Administrative Agent shall be fully protected in relying on a certificate of the Borrower as to the fulfillment by the Borrower of any conditions to such extension of credit.
- 10.6.5. Employment of Agents and Counsel. The Administrative Agent may execute any of its duties as Administrative Agent under this Agreement or any other Credit Document by or through employees, agents and attorneys-in-fact and shall not be responsible to any of the Lenders, the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries (except as to money or securities received by the Administrative Agent or the Administrative Agent's authorized agents) for the default or misconduct of any such agents or attorneys-in-fact selected by the Administrative Agent, except where the Administrative Agent has acted with gross negligence or willful misconduct. The Administrative Agent shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to the agencies hereby created and its respective duties hereunder or under any other Credit Document.
- 10.6.6. Reliance on Documents and Counsel. The Administrative Agent shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any affidavit, certificate, cablegram, consent, instrument, letter, notice, order, document, statement, telecopy, telegram, telex or teletype message or writing reasonably believed in good faith by the Administrative Agent to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the Person in question, including without limitation any telephonic or oral statement made by such Person, and, with respect to legal matters, upon the opinion of counsel selected by the Administrative Agent.
- 10.6.7. Administrative Agent's Reimbursement. Each of the Lenders severally agrees to reimburse the Administrative Agent, in the amount of such Lender's Percentage Interest, for any expenses not reimbursed by the Borrower (without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to make such reimbursement): (a) for which the Administrative Agent is entitled to reimbursement by the Borrower under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, and (b) after the occurrence of a Default, for any other expenses incurred by the Administrative Agent on the Lenders' behalf in connection with the enforcement of the Lenders' rights under this Agreement or any other Credit Document; provided, however, that no such reimbursement shall apply to actions or omissions which are taken by the Administrative Agent

- 10.7. Rights as a Lender. With respect to any credit extended by it hereunder, the Administrative Agent Institutions shall have the same rights, obligations and powers hereunder as any other Lenders and may exercise such rights and powers as though it was not the Administrative Agent, and unless the context otherwise specifies, the Administrative Agent shall be treated in its respective individual capacity as though it were not the Administrative Agent hereunder. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Percentage Interest of the Administrative Agent shall be included in any computations of Percentage Interests. The Administrative Agent and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to, act as trustee for and generally engage in any kind of banking or trust business with any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries or any other Person, including any Person who may do business with or own an equity interest in any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries, all as if such bank was not the Administrative Agent and without any duty to account therefor to the other Lenders.
- 10.8. Independent Credit Decision. Each of the Lenders acknowledges that it has independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent, based on the financial statements and other documents referred to in Section 7.2, on the other representations and warranties contained herein and on such other information with respect to the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries as such Lender deemed appropriate, made such Lender's own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement and to make the extensions of credit provided for hereunder. Each Lender represents to the Administrative Agent that such Lender will continue to make its own independent credit and other decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement or any other Credit Document. Each Lender expressly acknowledges that neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys-in-fact or Affiliates has made any representations or warranties to such Lender, and no act by the Administrative Agent taken under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, including any review of the affairs of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by the Administrative Agent. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to each Lender by the Administrative Agent under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, operations, property, condition, financial or otherwise, or credit worthiness of any of the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries which may come into the possession of such the Administrative Agent or any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys-in-fact or Affiliates.
- 10.9. Indemnification. The holders of the Credit Obligations hereby agree to indemnify the Administrative Agent and its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys, accountants, consultants and controlling Persons (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), pro rata according to their respective Percentage Interests, from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind whatsoever which may at any time be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Administrative Agent relating to or arising out of this Agreement, any other Credit Document, the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or any action taken or omitted by the Administrative Agent in connection with any of the foregoing; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not extend to actions or omissions which are determined in a final, nonappealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been taken by the Administrative Agent with gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- 11. Successors and Assigns; Lender Assignments and Participations. Any reference in this Agreement or any other Credit Document to any of the parties hereto shall be deemed to include the successors and assigns of such party, and all covenants and agreements by or on behalf of the Principal Companies, the Administrative Agent or the Lenders that are contained in this Agreement or any other Credit Document shall bind and inure to the benefit of their respective successors and assigns; provided, however, that (a) the Principal Companies and their respective Subsidiaries may not assign their rights or obligations under this Agreement or any other Credit Document except for mergers or liquidations permitted by Section 6.11, and (b) the Lenders shall be not entitled to assign their respective Percentage Interests in the credits extended hereunder or their Commitments except as set forth below in this Section 11.

#### 11.1. Assignments by Lenders.

11.1.1. Assignees and Assignment Procedures. Each Lender may, in compliance with applicable laws in connection with such assignment, assign to one or more Eligible Assignees (each, an "Assignee") all or a portion of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents, including all or a portion, which need not be pro rata between the 364-Day Revolving Loan and the Three-Year Revolving Loan, of

its Commitment, the portion of the 364-Day Revolving Loan or the Three-Year Revolving Loan at the time owing to it and any Revolving Notes held by it; provided, however, that:

- (a) the aggregate amount of the Commitment of the assigning Lender subject to each such assignment to any Assignee other than another Lender, a Related Fund, any Eligible Assignee that acquires all or a substantial portion of the assets of a Lender or an Affiliate of a Lender (determined as of the date the Assignment and Acceptance with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Administrative Agent) shall be not less than \$5,000,000 and in increments of \$1,000,000 (or, if less, the entire remaining amount of the assigning Lender's Commitment); and
- (b) the parties to each such assignment shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Acceptance (the "Assignment and Acceptance") substantially in the form of Exhibit 11.1.1, together with the Note subject to such assignment and, except in the event of a transfer pursuant to Sections 11.3 or 11.4 or to another Lender, a Related Fund, any Eligible Assignee that acquires all or a substantial portion of the assets of a Lender or an Affiliate of a Lender, a processing fee of \$3,500 payable to the Administrative Agent by the assigning Lender (or as the assigning Lender and the Assignee may otherwise agree between themselves).

Upon acceptance and recording pursuant to Section 11.1.4, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Acceptance (which effective date shall be at least five Banking Days after the execution thereof unless waived by the Administrative Agent):

- (i) the Assignee shall be a party hereto and, to the extent provided in such Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Lender under this Agreement and
- (ii) the assigning Lender shall, to the extent provided in such assignment, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Acceptance covering all or the remaining portion of an assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 3.2.4, 3.4, 3.5 and 9, as well as to any fees accrued for its account hereunder and not yet paid).
- 11.1.2. Terms of Assignment and Acceptance. By executing and delivering an Assignment and Acceptance, the assigning Lender and the Assignee shall be deemed to confirm to and agree with each other and the other parties hereto as follows:
  - (a) other than the representation and warranty that it is the legal and beneficial owner of the interest being assigned thereby free and clear of any adverse claim, such assigning Lender makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with this Agreement or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of this Agreement, any other Credit Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto;
  - (b) such assigning Lender makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to the financial condition of the Principal Companies and their respective Subsidiaries or the performance or observance by the Principal Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries of any of its obligations under this Agreement, any other Credit Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto;
  - (c) such Assignee confirms that it has received a copy of this Agreement, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 7.2 or Section 6.5 and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into such Assignment and Acceptance;
  - (d) such Assignee will independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent, such assigning Lender or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement;
  - (e) such Assignee appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such

powers under this Agreement as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms hereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto; and

- (f) such Assignee agrees that it will perform in accordance with the terms of this Agreement all the obligations which are required to be performed by it as a Lender.
- 11.1.3. Register. The Administrative Agent shall maintain at the Boston Office (solely for the limited purpose set forth in this Section 11.1.3, as the agent of the Borrower) a register (the "Register") for the recordation of (a) the names and addresses of the Lenders and the Assignees which assume rights and obligations pursuant to an assignment under Section 11.1.1, (b) the Percentage Interest of each such Lender as set forth in Exhibit 10.1 and (c) the amount of the Loan owing to each Lender from time to time. The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, in the absence of manifest error, and the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders may treat each Person whose name is registered therein for all purposes as a party to this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower or any Lender at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.
- 11.1.4. Acceptance of Assignment and Assumption. Upon its receipt of a completed Assignment and Acceptance executed by an assigning Lender and an Assignee (and any necessary consent of the Administrative Agent and the Borrower) together with the processing and recordation fee referred to in Section 11.1.1 and, to the extent necessary, the Revolving Note being assigned, the Administrative Agent shall (a) accept such Assignment and Acceptance, (b) record the information contained therein in the Register and (c) give prompt notice thereof to the Borrower. Within five Banking Days after receipt of notice, the Borrower, at its own expense, shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent (in exchange for the surrendered Revolving Note if such Revolving Note must be surrendered or reissued as a result of such assignment) a new Revolving Note to the order of such Assignee in a principal amount equal to the applicable Commitment and Loan assumed by it pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance. If the assigning Lender has retained a Commitment and Loan, its Revolving Note shall be deemed to be then outstanding in a principal amount equal to the applicable Commitment and Loan retained by it.
- 11.1.5. Federal Reserve Bank. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 11 (without the consent of or notice to the Administrative Agent or the Principal Companies), any Lender may at any time pledge all or any portion of such Lender's rights under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents to a Federal Reserve Bank or, in the case of any Lender that is a fund, to the trustee of such fund to support the fund's obligations to such trustee; provided, however, that no such pledge or assignment shall release such Lender from such Lender's obligations hereunder or under any other Credit Document.
- 11.1.6. Further Assurances. The Principal Companies and their respective Subsidiaries shall sign such documents and take such other actions from time to time reasonably requested by an Assignee to enable it to share in the benefits of the rights created by the Credit Documents.
- 11.2. Credit Participants. Each Lender may, without the consent of the Principal Companies or the Administrative Agent, in compliance with applicable laws in connection with such participation, sell to one or more commercial banks, other financial institutions or funds in the business of making or purchasing loans similar to the Credit Obligations (each a "Credit Participant") participations in all or a portion of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents (including all or a portion of its Commitment, the Loan and the Revolving Notes held by it); provided, however, that:
  - (a) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged;
  - (b) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations;
  - (c) the Credit Participant shall be entitled to the benefit of the cost protection provisions contained in Sections 3.2.4, 3.4, 3.5 and 9, but shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment thereunder than the selling Lender would have been entitled to receive with respect to the interest so sold if such interest had not been sold; and
  - (d) the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement and, under any agreements between such Lender and such Credit Participant, such Lender

shall retain the sole right as one of the Lenders to vote (and to determine how to vote) with respect to the enforcement of the obligations of the Principal Companies relating to the Loan and the approval of any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement (other than amendments, modifications, consents or waivers described in clause (b) of the proviso to Section 15.1, with respect to which the Credit Participant may determine how to vote).

Each of the Principal Companies agrees, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, that any Credit Participant and any Lender purchasing a participation from another Lender pursuant to Section 10.5 may exercise all rights of payment (including the right of set-off), with respect to its participation as fully as if such Credit Participant or such Lender were the direct creditor of the Principal Companies and a Lender hereunder in the amount of such participation.

- 11.3. Special Purpose Funding Vehicles. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, any Lender (a "Granting Lender") may grant to a special purpose funding vehicle identified in writing by the Granting Lender to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower from time to time (an "SPV") the option to provide to the Borrower all or part of any extension of credit that such Granting Lender would otherwise be obligated to make to the Borrower pursuant hereto; provided, however, that (a) nothing herein shall constitute a commitment by any SPV to make any extension of credit, (b) if an SPV elects not to exercise such option or otherwise fails to provide all or any part of such extension of credit, the Granting Lender shall be obligated to make such extension of credit pursuant to the terms hereof and (c) the Granting Lender shall remain for all purposes the Lender of record under the Credit Documents, including for the purposes of approving amendments, waivers and other modifications of the Credit Documents. The making of an extension of credit by an SPV hereunder shall utilize the Commitment of the Granting Lender to the same extent as if such extension of credit had been made by such Granting Lender. No SPV shall be liable for any indemnity or similar payment obligation under the Credit Documents (all liability for which shall remain with the Granting Lender). Prior to the date that is one year and one day after the payment in full of all outstanding commercial paper or other senior indebtedness of any SPV, no party hereto will institute against, or join any other Person in instituting against, such SPV any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency or liquidation proceedings. In addition, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, any SPV may (i) with notice to, but without the prior consent of, the Borrower and the Administrative Agent and without paying any processing fee therefor, assign all or a portion of its interests in any Credit Obligations to the Granting Lender or to any financial institutions (consented to in writing by the Borrower and Administrative Agent) providing liquidity or credit support to such SPV to support the funding or maintenance of extensions of credit and (ii) disclose on a confidential basis any non-public information relating to its extensions of credit to any rating agency, commercial paper dealer or provider of any surety, guarantee or credit or liquidity enhancement to such SPV. This Section shall survive the termination of this Agreement and may not be amended without the written consent of each SPV to which a grant has been made pursuant to this Section.
- 12. Confidentiality. Each Lender agrees that it will make no disclosure of any information furnished to it by the Principal Companies or any of their Affiliates unless such information shall have become public, except:
  - (a) In connection with operations under or the enforcement of this Agreement or any other Credit Document;
  - (b) To any proposed Assignee or Credit Participant who agrees (subject to the exceptions provided in this Agreement) to preserve the confidentiality of any confidential information relating to the Principal Companies or any of their Affiliates received from such Lender;
  - (c) To the applicable bank regulatory or other governmental agencies relating to such Lender or pursuant to any statutory or regulatory requirement or any mandatory court order, subpoena or other legal process;
  - (d) To any parent or corporate Affiliate of such Lender; provided, however, that any such Person shall also agree to comply with the restrictions set forth in this Section 12 with respect to such information;
  - (e) To its independent counsel, auditors and other professional advisors with an instruction to such Person to keep such information confidential;
  - (f) In connection with any litigation or arbitration proceedings to which such Lender is a party; and
  - $\mbox{(g)}$  With the prior written consent of the Principal Companies,  $\mbox{\ to any}$  other Person.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section shall not apply to information which is obtained or was previously obtained by a Lender from a third person who, insofar as is known to such Lender, is not subject to a duty of confidentiality. In addition, the Lenders and their Affiliates may include references to the Principal Companies and their respective Affiliates, the credit facility provided hereby and, with the consent of the Borrower, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, their trade names, trademarks and logos in connection with any advertising or marketing undertaken by any such Lender or its Affiliates.

13. Notices. Except as otherwise specified in this Agreement, any notice required to be given pursuant to this Agreement shall be given in writing. Any notice, demand or other communication in connection with this Agreement shall be deemed to be given if given in writing (including telex, telecopy (confirmed by telephone or writing) or similar teletransmission) addressed as provided below (or to the addressee at such other address as the addressee shall have specified by notice actually received by the addressor), and if either (a) actually delivered in fully legible form to such address (evidenced in the case of a telex by receipt of the correct answerback) or (b) in the case of a letter, five days shall have elapsed after the same shall have been deposited in the United States mails, with first-class postage prepaid and registered or certified.

If to any of the Principal Companies, to it at the following address:

One East Fourth Street Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 Attention: Fred J. Runk James Kennedy

With a copy to:

Keating, Muething & Klekamp 1800 Provident Tower One East Fourth Street Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 Attention: Paul V. Muething

If to the Administrative Agent, or any Lender, to it at its address set forth on the signature page of this Agreement, to the attention of the account officer specified on the signature page, with a copy to the Administrative Agent.

- 14. Amendments, Consents, Waivers, etc.
- 14.1. Lender Consents for Amendments. Except as otherwise set forth herein, the Administrative Agent may (and upon the written request of the Required Majority Lenders the Administrative Agent shall) take or refrain from taking any action under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, including giving its written consent to any modification of or amendment to and waiving in writing compliance with any covenant or condition in this Agreement or any other Credit Document (other than an Interest Rate Protection Agreement) or any Default or Event of Default, all of which actions shall be binding upon all of the Lenders; provided, however, that:
  - (a) Except as provided below, without the written consent of the Lenders owning at least a majority of the Percentage Interests (disregarding the Percentage Interest of any Nonperforming Lender so long as such Lender is treated equally with the other Lenders with respect to any actions enumerated below), no written modification of, amendment to, consent with respect to, waiver of compliance with or waiver of a Default under, any of the Credit Documents (other than an Interest Rate Protection Agreement) shall be made.
  - (b) Without the written consent of such Lenders as own 100% of the Percentage Interests (disregarding the Percentage Interest of any Nonperforming Lender so long as such Lender is treated equally with the other Lenders with respect to any actions enumerated below):
    - (i) None of the conditions specified in Section 5 shall be amended, waived or modified.
    - (ii) No release of, or subordination of the Lenders' interests in, the guarantee of any Principal Company shall be made (in any event, without the written consent of the Lenders, the Administrative Agent may release particular Principal Companies in dispositions permitted by Section 6.11, as modified by amendments thereto approved by the Required Majority Lenders).
    - (iii) No incurrence or existence of any Lien on all or substantially all of the assets of the Principal Companies and their

Subsidiaries shall be permitted (other than any Liens from time to time securing the Credit Obligations).

- (v) No alteration shall be made of the Lenders' rights of set-off contained in Section 8.2.4.
- (vi) No amendment to or modification of this Section 14.1 or the definition of "Required Majority Lenders" shall be made.
- (c) Without the written consent of each Lender that is directly affected thereby (disregarding the Percentage Interest of Nonperforming Lender so long as such Lender is treated equally with the other Lenders with respect to any actions enumerated below):
  - (i) No reduction shall be made in (A) the amount of principal of the Loan owing to such Lender or (B) the interest rate on the portion of the Loan owing to such Lender (other than amendments and waivers approved by the Required Majority Lenders that modify defined terms used in calculating the Applicable Eurodollar Margin or that waive an increase in the Applicable Rate as a result of an Event of Default) or (C) the commitment fees owing to such Lender under Section 3.3.
  - (ii) No change shall be made in the stated, scheduled time of payment of any portion of the Loan owing to such Lender or interest thereon or fees relating to any of the foregoing payable to such Lender and no waiver shall be made of any Default under Section 8.1.1 with respect to such Lender.
  - (iii) No increase shall be made in the amount, or extension of the term, of the stated Commitments of such Lender beyond that provided for under Section 2.
- (d) Without the written consent of such Lenders owning at least a majority of the Percentage Interests of either of the 364-Day Revolving Loan or the Three-Year Revolving Loan, as applicable, (disregarding the Percentage Interest of any Nonperforming Lender so long as such Lender is treated equally with the other Lenders with respect to any actions enumerated below) voting as a separate class, no change may be made in the allocation of mandatory prepayments under Section 4.2 between the 364-Day Revolving Loan and the Three-Year Revolving Loan.
- (e) Without the written consent of the Administrative Agent, no amendment or modification of any Credit Document shall affect the rights or duties of the Administrative Agent under the Credit Documents.
- 14.2. Course of Dealing, Amendments and Waivers. No course of dealing between any Lender and the Principal Companies or any of their Subsidiaries shall operate as a waiver of any of the Lenders' rights under this Agreement or any other Credit Document or with respect to the Credit Obligations. The Principal Companies acknowledge that if the Lenders, without being required to do so by this Agreement or any other Credit Document, give any notice or information to any of the Principal Companies and their Subsidiaries, or obtain any consent from any of them, the Lenders shall not by implication have amended, waived or modified any provision of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, or created any duty to give any such notice or information or to secure any such consent on any future occasion. No delay or omission in exercising any right, or any partial exercise of any right, on the part of any Lender under this Agreement or any other Credit Document or with respect to the Credit Obligations shall operate as a waiver of such right or any other right, or preclude the further exercise of such right or any other right, hereunder or thereunder. A waiver on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to or waiver of any right or remedy on any future occasion. No waiver, consent or amendment with respect to this Agreement or any other Credit Document shall be binding unless it is in writing and signed by the Administrative Agent or the holders of the required Credit Obligations.
- 15. Defeasance. When all Credit Obligations have been paid, performed and reasonably determined by the Lenders to have been indefeasibly discharged in full, and if at the time no Lender continues to be committed to extend any credit to the Borrower hereunder or under any other Credit Document, this Agreement and each other Credit Document shall terminate; provided, however, that Sections 3.2.4, 3.4, 3.5, 9, 10.6.7, 10.9, 12, 16, 17 and 19 shall survive the termination of this Agreement. Thereupon, on the Borrower's demand and at its cost and expense, the Administrative Agent shall execute proper instruments, acknowledging satisfaction of and discharging this Agreement and each other Credit Document.

- 16. Venue; Service of Process; Certain Waivers. The Principal Companies by their execution hereof:
- (a) Irrevocably submit to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of the state courts of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts and to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the District of Massachusetts for the purpose of any suit, action or other proceeding arising out of or based upon this Agreement or any other Credit Document or the subject matter hereof or thereof; and
- (b) Waive to the extent not prohibited by applicable law, and agree not to assert, by way of motion, as a defense or otherwise, in any such proceeding brought in any of the above-named courts, any claim that it is not subject personally to the jurisdiction of such court, that their property is exempt or immune from attachment or execution, that such proceeding is brought in an inconvenient forum, that the venue of such proceeding is improper, or that this Agreement or any other Credit Document, or the subject matter hereof or thereof, may not be enforced in or by such court.
- (c) The Principal Companies hereby consent to service of process in any such proceeding in any manner permitted by Chapter 223A of the General Laws of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts and agrees that service of process by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, at the address specified in or pursuant to Section 13 is reasonably calculated to give actual notice.
- (d) Waive to the extent not prohibited by applicable law that cannot be waived any right any of them may have to claim or recover in any such proceeding any special exemplary, punitive or consequential damages.
- 17. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. TO THE EXTENT NOT PROHIBITED BY APPLICABLE LAW THAT CANNOT BE WAIVED, EACH OF THE PRINCIPAL COMPANIES AND THE LENDERS HEREBY WAIVES, AND COVENANTS THAT IT WILL NOT ASSERT (WHETHER AS PLAINTIFF, DEFENDANT OR OTHERWISE), ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY FORUM IN RESPECT OF ANY ISSUE, CLAIM, DEMAND OR ACTION ARISING OUT OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENT OR THE SUBJECT MATTER HEREOF OR THEREOF OR ANY CREDIT OBLIGATION OR IN ANY WAY CONNECTED WITH THE DEALINGS OF THE LENDERS OR THE PRINCIPAL COMPANIES IN CONNECTION WITH ANY OF THE ABOVE, IN EACH CASE WHETHER NOW EXISTING OR HEREAFTER ARISING AND WHETHER IN CONTRACT OR TORT OR OTHERWISE. Each of the Principal Companies acknowledges that it has been informed by the Lenders that the provisions of this Section 17 constitute a material inducement upon which each of the Lenders has relied, is relying and will rely in entering into this Agreement and any other Credit Document, and that it has reviewed the provisions of this Section 17 with its counsel. Any of the Lenders or any of the Principal Companies may file an original counterpart or a copy of this Section 17 with any court as written evidence of the consent of such Principal Company and such Lender to the waiver of their rights to trial by jury.
- 18. Acknowledgments. Each of the Principal Companies acknowledges:
  - (a) It has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Credit Documents;
  - (b) No Lender has a fiduciary relationship to such Principal Company by reason of this Agreement or the other Credit Documents, and the relationship between any Lender, on the one hand, and such Principal Company on the other hand, arising from the Credit Documents is solely that of debtor and creditor; and
  - (c) No joint venture exists between such Principal Company and any Lender.

The parties have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement and the other Credit Documents with counsel sophisticated in financing transactions. In the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement and the other Credit Documents shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the parties and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provisions of this Agreement and the other Credit Documents.

19. General. All covenants, agreements, representations and warranties made in this Agreement or any other Credit Document or in certificates delivered pursuant hereto or thereto shall be deemed to have been material and relied on by each Lender, notwithstanding any investigation made by any Lender on its behalf, and shall survive the execution and delivery to the Lenders hereof and thereof. The invalidity or unenforceability of any term or provision hereof shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other term or provision hereof. The table of contents and headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not limit, alter or otherwise affect the meaning hereof. This Agreement and the other Credit Documents constitute the entire understanding of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof and supersede all prior and current understandings and agreements,

whether written or oral with respect to such subject matter. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts which together shall constitute one instrument. This Agreement, and any issue, claim or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any other Credit Document or the conduct of the parties hereto, whether now existing or hereafter arising and whether in contract, tort or otherwise, shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws (other than the conflict of laws rules) of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

[the remainder of this page is intentionally blank]

Each of the undersigned has caused this Agreement to be executed and delivered by its duly authorized officer as an agreement under seal as of the date first above written.

AMERICAN FINANCIAL GROUP, INC.  By:
Name: Title:
AFC HOLDING COMPANY
By:Name:Title:
AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION
By:Name:Title:
FLEET NATIONAL BANK
By:Name:Title:
Financial Institutions Division Mail Stop 01-10 100 Federal Street Boston, Massachusetts 02110 Attention: Stephen Burse Telecopy: (617) 434-1096
BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.
By:Name:Title:
Bank of America Plaza 901 Main Street Dallas, Texas 75202 Attention: Joan D'Amico Telecopy: (214) 209-0604
KEYBANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
By:Name:

127 Public Square Cleveland, Ohio 44114 Attention: Mary Young Telecopy: (216) 689-4981

115	BANK,	ΝΔΤΤΩΝΔΙ	<b>ASSOCIATION</b>
UJ	DAINI,	NAITONAL	ASSOCIATION

By:
Name: Title:
US Bank Tower 425 Walnut Street, 8th floor Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 Attention: Derek Roudebush Telecopy: (920) 426-7993
CREDIT SUISSE FIRST BOSTON, CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCH
Ву:
Name: Title:
Eleven Madison Avenue New York, New York 10010 Attention: Jay Chall Telecopy: (212) 325-8230
RIGGS BANK, N.A.
By:Name:Title:
808 17th Street, N.W., 17th floor Washington, D.C. 20006 Attention: Robert Incorvati Telecopy: (202) 835-5977
PNC BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
By:Name:
201 East Fifth Street Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 Attention: Joe Richardson Telecopy: (513) 651-8951
THE HUNTINGTON NATIONAL BANK
By:Name:
105 East 4th Street Suite 200A

Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 Attention: Teresa Bley Telecopy: 513-762-1838

By: Name:
Title:

Insurance Division One Wall Street, 17th Floor New York, New York 10288

EXHIBIT 2.1.4(a)

#### FORM OF 364-Day REVOLVING NOTE

۱_			
•	 		

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION, an Ohio corporation (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay [Insert Lender] (the "Lender") or order, on the Final Maturity Date applicable to the 364-Day Revolving Loans, the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the loans made by the Lender to the Borrower pursuant to the Credit Agreement referred to below. The Borrower promises to pay daily interest from the date hereof, computed as provided in such Credit Agreement, on the aggregate principal amount of such loans from time to time unpaid at the per annum rate applicable to such unpaid principal amount as provided in such Credit Agreement and to pay interest on overdue principal and, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law, on overdue installments of interest and principal and fees at the rate specified in such Credit Agreement, all such interest being payable at the times specified in such Credit Agreement, except that all accrued interest shall be paid at the stated or accelerated maturity hereof or upon the prepayment in full hereof.

Payments hereunder shall be made to Fleet National Bank, as Administrative Agent for the payee hereof, at 100 Federal Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02110.

All loans made by the Lender pursuant to the Credit Agreement referred to below and all repayments of the principal thereof shall be recorded by the Lender and, prior to any transfer hereof, appropriate notations to evidence the foregoing information with respect to each such loan then outstanding shall be endorsed by the Lender on the schedule attached hereto or on a continuation of such schedule attached to and made a part hereof; provided, however, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower under this Note, such Credit Agreement or under any other Credit Document.

This Note evidences borrowings under, and is entitled to the benefits and security of, and is subject to the provisions of, the Credit Agreement dated as of November \_\_\_, 2002, as from time to time in effect (the "Credit Agreement"), among the maker, certain of its affiliates, the payee hereof, the Administrative Agent and certain other lenders. The principal of this Note is prepayable in the amounts and under the circumstances set forth in the Credit Agreement, and may be prepaid in whole or from time to time in part, all as set forth in the Credit Agreement. Terms defined in the Credit Agreement and not otherwise defined herein are used herein with the meanings so defined.

In case an Event of Default shall occur, the entire principal of this Note may become or be declared due and payable in the manner and with the effect provided in the Credit Agreement.

This Note, and any issue, claim or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Note or the conduct of the parties hereto, whether now existing or hereafter arising and whether in contract, tort or otherwise, shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws (other than the conflict of laws rules) of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

The parties hereto, including the Borrower and all guarantors and endorsers, hereby waive presentment, demand, notice, protest and all other demands and notices in connection with the delivery, acceptance, performance and enforcement of this Note, except as specifically otherwise provided in the Credit Agreement, and assent to extensions of time of payment, or forbearance or other indulgence without notice.

By_			
•	Title:		

#### LOAN AND PAYMENTS OF PRINCIPAL

Date	Amount of Loan	Amount Principal	of Repaid	Unpaid Principal Balance	Notation Made By
				=\//-	DIT 2 1 4(b)

EXHIBIT 2.1.4(b)

### FORM OF THREE-YEAR REVOLVING NOTE

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION, an Ohio corporation (the "Borrower"), hereby promises to pay [Insert Lender] (the "Lender") or order, on the Final Maturity Date applicable to the Three-Year Revolving Loans, the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the loans made by the Lender to the Borrower pursuant to the Credit Agreement referred to below. The Borrower promises to pay daily interest from the date hereof, computed as provided in such Credit Agreement, on the aggregate principal amount of such loans from time to time unpaid at the per annum rate applicable to such unpaid principal amount as provided in such Credit Agreement and to pay interest on overdue principal and, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law, on overdue installments of interest and principal and fees at the rate specified in such Credit Agreement, all such interest being payable at the times specified in such Credit Agreement, except that all accrued interest shall be paid at the stated or accelerated maturity hereof or upon the prepayment in full hereof.

Payments hereunder shall be made to Fleet National Bank, as Administrative Agent for the payee hereof, at 100 Federal Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02110.

All loans made by the Lender pursuant to the Credit Agreement referred to below and all repayments of the principal thereof shall be recorded by the Lender and, prior to any transfer hereof, appropriate notations to evidence the foregoing information with respect to each such loan then outstanding shall be endorsed by the Lender on the schedule attached hereto or on a continuation of such schedule attached to and made a part hereof; provided, however, that the failure of the Lender to make any such recordation or endorsement shall not

affect the obligations of the Borrower under this Note, such Credit Agreement or under any other Credit Document.

This Note evidences borrowings under, and is entitled to the benefits and security of, and is subject to the provisions of, the Credit Agreement dated as of November \_\_, 2002, as from time to time in effect (the "Credit Agreement"), among the maker, certain of its affiliates, the payee hereof, the Administrative Agent and certain other lenders. The principal of this Note is prepayable in the amounts and under the circumstances set forth in the Credit Agreement, and may be prepaid in whole or from time to time in part, all as set forth in the Credit Agreement. Terms defined in the Credit Agreement and not otherwise defined herein are used herein with the meanings so defined.

In case an Event of Default shall occur, the entire principal of this Note may become or be declared due and payable in the manner and with the effect provided in the Credit Agreement.

This Note, and any issue, claim or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Note or the conduct of the parties hereto, whether now existing or hereafter arising and whether in contract, tort or otherwise, shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws (other than the conflict of laws rules) of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

The parties hereto, including the Borrower and all guarantors and endorsers, hereby waive presentment, demand, notice, protest and all other demands and notices in connection with the delivery, acceptance, performance and enforcement of this Note, except as specifically otherwise provided in the Credit Agreement, and assent to extensions of time of payment, or forbearance or other indulgence without notice.

#### AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION

By_			
, _	Title:		

LOAN AND PAYMENTS OF PRINCIPAL						
Date	Amount of Loan	Amount of Principal Repaid	Unpaid Principal Balance	Notation Made By		

# FORM OF OFFICER'S CERTIFICATE

Pursuant to Section 2.1.3 of the Credit Agreement dated as of November \_\_\_\_, 2002, as now in effect (the "Credit Agreement"), among the undersigned American Financial Corporation (the "Borrower"), Fleet National Bank, for itself and as Administrative Agent, and certain other Lenders, the Borrower requests that a loan be made on the date specified below (the "Closing Date") in the following amount:

Closing Date:

Total	amount	٥f	loan	requested:	\$

In connection with the foregoing request, the Borrower represents and warrants that the representations and warranties contained in Section 7 of the Credit Agreement are true and correct on and as of the date hereof with the same force and effect as though originally made on and as of the date hereof; no Default exists on the date hereof or will exist after giving effect to the extension of credit requested hereby; and no Material Adverse Change has occurred.

The foregoing representations and warranties shall be deemed made by the Borrower on the requested Closing Date unless the Borrower shall have notified the Administrative Agent in writing to the contrary prior to such Closing Date.

Terms defined in the Credit Agreement and not otherwise defined herein are used herein with the meanings so defined.

This certificate has been executed by a duly authorized Financial Officer of each of the Borrower this  $\_\_$  day of  $\_\_\_$ , 200 $\_$ .

AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION

By			
•	Title:		

Exhibit 7.1

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	<b>O</b> wnership
AFC Holding Company	Ohio	100%
American Financial Corporation	<b>Ohio</b>	100%
Great American Insurance Company	<b>Ohio</b>	100%
Great American Financial Resources, Inc.	Delaware	83%
Great American Life Insurance Company	<b>Ohio</b>	100%
American Premier Underwriters, Inc.	Pennsylvania	100%
Pennsylvania Company	Delaware	100%

### ENVIRONMENTAL DISCLOSURE As of 11/22/2002

Site Description

Buckeye Pipe Line

In connection with the Company's sale of Buckeye Pipe Line Company ("Buckeye") to a limited partnership in 1986, Buckeye obtained an Administrative Consent Order ("ACO") from the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection ("NJDEP") under the New Jersey Environmental Cleanup Responsibility Act of 1983 ("ECRA") for all six of Buckeye's facilities in New Jersey. The primary contaminant at these sites is petroleum hydrocarbons. The ACO required Buckeye to conduct a sampling plan for environmental contamination at the New Jersey facilities and to implement any required remediation. As part of the terms of the 1986 sale, the Company agreed to pay for the costs of complying with the ACO. The Company remains responsible for pre-1987 contamination under the terms of the Share Purchase Agreement dated January 5, 1996.

Union Road

This site was owned and operated by the New York Central Railroad from 1920 to 1959. Since that time the property has changed hands among several corporations controlled by financier L. E. Wolfson. NYDEC threatened AP, as successor to the prior owner, with a lawsuit if AP does not agree to implement the remedial design for the site. By agreeing to do so the Company has reduced the ultimate cost of remediation and avoided the negative publicity of litigation. Remediation was completed in 1996. Monitoring will be required prospectively.

Altoona

The Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Resources ("PADER") has notified AP that PADER believes AP to be a responsible party liable for remediation of hazardous substances, including petroleum hydrocarbons and other constituents. AP and the other PRPs have entered into a Consent Decree with PADER for the remediation of the site. The Company is continuing to implement the remedy required by the Consent Decree.

Elkhart/Paoli/Toledo J.W. During the third quarter of 1994, the Special Court

During the third quarter of 1994, the Special Court ruled that neither the settlement of the Valuation Case, the conveyance of property "as is" nor the constitution bars the U.S. government and other parties from pursuing AP for the cost of environmental cleanup at these sites. Consequently, it became probable in the third quarter of 1994 that the Company will incur some liability at each site. The primary contaminants are petroleum hydrocarbons, creosote and PCBs. The Company continues to attempt to negotiate agreements and/or workplans with the government and other PRPs. An agreement has been reached with Conrail in connection with Elkhart and Toledo J.W. with respect to remediation costs.

Berks

In October 1992 the original defendants in a case captioned United States of America v. Berks Associates filed a third-party complaint against APU and approximately 165 other companies. The complaint alleges that APU generated waste oil, which was sent to this superfund site in Berks County, Pennsylvania. AP immediately began investigating documents in possession of the original defendant, the government and old PCTC/PRR records to determine what waste oil,

if any, its railroad predecessor sent to the site. Given the fact that records were incomplete and  $% \left( 1\right) =\left( 1\right) \left( 1\right) \left($ sometimes conflicting, estimates of probable liability and the amount of loss, if any, could not be reasonably estimated for many months October 1992. Under "Settlement Track Procedures" established by the Court, the United States and the PRPs retained TLI, Inc. ("TLI"), a technical consultant, to assist them in determining the amount, type and extent of waste materials or other products which each PRP shipped to the site for processing. On May 3, 1993 TLI issued a generator transaction summary attributing to AP 4,266,845 "delivered gallons" of waste oil which is approximately 3% of total waste into the site. AP challenged the total number of gallons attributed to it as well as the classification of the oil. AP argued that the total waste-in figure of 4,266,845 gallons attributed to it should be readjusted downward to 908,258 gallons. In September 1999, the EPA formally amended the Record of Decision (ROD) to change the remedy from on-site incineration to stabilization. The state has not yet concurred. The amendment reduced APU's estimated share of the remediation costs by approximately 50 percent. On January 19, 2001, the United States Department of Justice lodged a proposed Remedial Design/Remedial Action ("RD/RA") Consent Decree in the United States District Court that would settle its claims with the Company and numerous other Potentially Responsible Parties ("PRPs") concerning the design and construction of a stabilization remedy at the Berks site. This Consent Decree would also address the past cost claims of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") and the PRP's contribution claims against the United States for wastes sent to the site by various Federal agencies. Under the terms of the Decree, entered in March 2001, and a Cost Sharing Agreement among ten other private PRPs and the United States, the Company contributed \$4,242,286.71 to satisfy its obligations under the Decree with respect to the former Penn Central Transportation Company ("PCTC") and Lehigh Valley Railroad ("LVRR"). In October 2001, a supplemental assessment of \$898,610 was made against APU and \$164,840 against Lehigh Valley. APU/LVRR agreed to settle past costs with the DEP in the amount of \$254,044 and \$46,602, respectively.

Fox Point

This site was sold by PCTC to the State of Delaware in 1975. During the fourth quarter of 1993, AP received a letter from the Delaware Department Natural Resources and Environmental Control("DNREC") notifying AP of its alleged liability for the Fox Point site. Contamination in this case arises from fill allegedly brought to the site in the 1960's in order to prepare the site for development of an industrial park. APU executed a Consent Order with DNREC in 1996 for the Remediation Investigation and Feasibility Study for the property. This site is now undergoing remediation. The State of Delaware has remediated approximately half of the site, which is forty acres in size, at a cost of \$1.75 million.

#### Conrail Environmental Claims

Pursuant to the Rail Reorganization Act, Conrail, on June 1, 1996, became owner and operator of the rail lines and assets previously operated by the Company's rail predecessors.

In December 1994, Conrail threatened to assert several environmental claims against the Company. Subsequent thereto, Conrail filed actions against American Premier in connection with four environmental sites.

Amtrak Refueling Facility The site was owned and operated by PCTC and its predecessors. Evidence suggests fuel oil contamination caused by PCTC and its predecessors, as well as Amtrak. In August 1995 the Delaware Department of Natural

Resources ("DNREC") notified APU that it is a potentially responsible party ("PRP"). In August 1998 DNREC notified APU that DNREC analyzed split samples of fish tissue and sediments taken in connection with the ongoing study of oil contamination. DNREC reported these fish and sediment samples contained elevated levels of polychlorinated biphenyls ("PCB's"). Based on this information, DNREC has demanded that APU and Amtrak conduct a Phase 2 Remedial Investigation/Feasibility Study of potential PCB contamination at the former Wilmington Refueling Facility and in the nearby rivers. DNREC's suggested excavation and removal remedy is estimated at \$7 million. APU and Amtrak will carefully review remedial alternatives.

Sunnyside Yard

In 1997 the New York Department of Conservation ("NYDEC") notified APU that Penn Central and its predecessors are responsible parties based on past ownership and operation of the site located in Queens, NY. Amtrak is demanding that APU pay 37.5 percent of past and future response costs at the site. Amtrak and New Jersey Transit Corporation claim to have incurred \$4.5 million in past costs and estimate an additional \$6 million for investigation and cleanup of the site.

------

South Amboy

In 1998 the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection ("NJDEP") alleged that APU, and predecessor of PCTC, has significant liability for PCB contamination at the site based on the 40-year period in which the Penn Central Railroad and Penn Central Transit Company allegedly operated the site. New Jersey Transit ("NJT") claims that PCTC used PCB  $\,$ transformers for many more years than NJT and should, therefore, pay most of the cleanup costs. NJT asked NJDEP to issue a directive under the Spill Act that would subject APU to a treble damage claim.

Cable Company Enviromental Liabilities

When the Company disposed of its interest in the General Cable Corporation in 1994, it was paid approximately \$20,000,000 to assume liability for environmental remediation at certain sites:

an operating steel mill and fabrication plant in Longview, Texas, known as LeTourneau, Inc.; a fabrication plant for drilling rigs in Vicksburg, Mississippi, also operated by LeTourneau, Inc. and a steel wire and spring manufacturing concern in Muncie, Indiana, known as Indiana Steel and Wire.

In 1996 the Company completed a transaction whereby it "put" the liabilities for the Longview and Vicksburg sites to Rowan Companies, Inc.

Soil and groundwater investigation and remediation are ongoing at the Muncie site. In September 2002, the Texas Natural Resource Conservation Commission ("TNRCC") issued a Certificate of Completion in connection with the remediation conducted at another former General Cable site - 922 Holmes Road - in Texas.

Lehigh Valley Railroad Derailment, LeRoy, NY

In 1991 Lehigh Valley Railroad was notified by the New York Department of Environmental Conservation ("NYDEC") that it is a PRP in connection with the derailment at the Gulf Road Crossing in LeRoy, NY, resulting in TCE contaminated soil and groundwater. The Record of Decision ("ROD") was issued March 1997 and includes construction of a waterline extension to connect all impacted residents to a potable water supply, excavation of TCE contaminated installation of a bedrock vapor extraction system and long term monitoring.

Morse's Pond, Wellesley, By letter dated September 6, 2000, the United States

\_\_\_\_\_\_

EPA notified APU that it has been identified as a PRP in connection with the Morse's Pond site in Wellesley, Massachusetts. The U.S. EPA believes APU is a successor to a former owner/operator of the site. The site is adjacent to property currently owned by the Massachusetts Bay Transit Authority. The EPA estimates cleanup costs to be approximately \$3,600,000. APU's share, if any, cannot reasonably be determined at this time.

- ------

Exhibit 10.1

#### INTERESTS IN CREDITS

364 Day Revolving Loans

Lender	Commitment Amount	Percentage Interest
Fleet National Bank	\$ 16,666,666.67	19.6078%
Bank of America, N.A	\$ 16,666,666.67	19.6078%
KeyBank National Association	\$ 11,666,666.67	13.7255%
US Bank National Association	\$ 8,333,333.33	9.8039%
Credit Suisse First Boston,		
Cayman Islands Branch	\$ 8,333,333.33	9.8039%
Riggs Bank, N.A	\$ 8,333,333.33	9.8039%
The Huntington National Bank	\$ 6,666,666.67	7.8432%
PNC Bank, National Association	\$ 5,000,000.00	5.8824%
The Bank of New York	\$ 3,333,333.33	3.9216%
TOTAL	\$ 85,000,000.00	100%

# Three Year Revolving Loans

- ------

Lender	Commitment Amount	Percentage Interest
Fleet National Bank	\$ 33,333,333.33	19.6078%
Bank of America, N.A.	\$33,333,333.33	19.6078%
KeyBank National Association	\$23,333,333.33	13.7255%
US Bank National Association	\$16,666,666.67	9.8039%
Credit Suisse First Boston,		
Cayman Islands Branch	\$16,666,666.67	9.8039%
Riggs Bank, N.A.	\$16,666,666.67	9.8039%
The Huntington National Bank	\$13,333,333.33	7.8432%
PNC Bank, National Association	\$10,000,000.00	5.8824%
The Bank of New York	\$ 6,666,666.67	3.9216%
TOTAL	\$170,000,000.00	100%

Exhibit 11.1.1

## ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE

	This	Agreement,	dated	а	ıs of	:				, 2	90_,	is	betwe	eer
				a	Lende	r	under	the	Credit	Agr	eement	ref	erred	to
below	(the	"Assignor"),	and							(the	"Assi	gnee"	').	

For valuable consideration, the receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the Assignor agrees with the Assignee as follows:

- 1. Reference to Credit Agreement; Definitions. Reference is made to the Credit Agreement dated as of November \_\_\_, 2002, as from time to time in effect (the "Credit Agreement"), among American Financial Corporation, an Ohio corporation, certain of its affiliates, certain lenders (the "Lenders"), and Fleet National Bank, as administrative agent (the "Administrative Agent"). Terms defined in the Credit Agreement and not otherwise defined herein are used herein with the meanings so defined.
  - 2. Assignment and Assumption. Without recourse, representation or warranty

of any kind (other than as set forth in Section 3 below), the Assignor hereby sells and assigns to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby purchases and assumes from the Assignor, the interests set forth in Exhibit A hereto (the "Assigned Interests") in and to the Assignor's rights and obligations under the Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents (other than Interest Rate Protection Agreements) as of the Assignment Date (as defined in Exhibit A hereto).

- 3. Representations, Warranties, etc.
  - 3.1. Assignor's Representations and Warranties. The Assignor:
  - (a) represents that as of the date hereof, it owns the Assigned Interests beneficially and of record, free of any Liens or adverse claims.
  - (b) makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or any other Credit Document or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Credit Agreement or any other Credit Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant thereto, other than that it is the legal and beneficial owner of the interest being assigned by it hereunder and that such interest is free and clear of any adverse claim; and
  - (c) makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to the financial condition of AFG and its Subsidiaries or the performance by AFG and its Subsidiaries of their obligations under the Credit Agreement, any other Credit Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto.
- - (a) represents and warrants that it is legally authorized to enter into this Agreement;
  - (b) represents and warrants that (i) it is incorporated or organized under the laws of the United States of America or a state thereof or (ii) it will perform all of the obligations relating to United States income tax withholding under Section 3.5 of the Credit Agreement;
  - (c) confirms that it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement and any other Credit Document which it has requested, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.4 of the Credit Agreement and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement;
  - (d) agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Assignor or any other Person which has become a Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents; and
  - (e) agrees that it will be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement and will perform in accordance with their terms all the obligations which by the terms of the Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents are required to be performed by it as a Lender.
- 4. Assignee Party to Credit Agreement; Assignor Release of Obligations. From and after the Assignment Date, (a) the Assignee shall be a party to the Credit Agreement and, to the extent provided in this Agreement, have the rights and obligations of a Lender thereunder and under the other Credit Documents and (b) the Assignor shall, to the extent provided in this Agreement, relinquish its rights and be released from its obligations under the Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents.
- 5. Notices. All notices and other communications required to be given or made to the Assignee under this Agreement, the Credit Agreement or any other Credit Document shall be given or made at the address of the Assignee set forth on Exhibit A hereto or at such other address as the Assignee shall have specified to the Assignor, the Borrower and the Agent in writing.
- 6. Further Assurances. The parties hereto agree to execute and deliver such other instruments and documents and to take such other actions as any party hereto may reasonably request in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

7. General. This Agreement, the Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents constitute the entire agreement of the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all current and prior agreements and understandings, whether written or oral, with respect to such subject matter. The headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not limit or otherwise affect the meaning hereof. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision hereof shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision hereof, and any invalid or unenforceable provision shall be modified so as to be enforced to the maximum extent of its validity or enforceability. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, which together shall constitute one instrument, and shall bind and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns, including as such successors and assigns all holders of any Credit Obligation. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws (other than the conflict of laws rules) of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

Each of the Assignor and the Assignee has caused this Agreement to be executed and delivered by its duly authorized officer as an agreement under seal as of the date first above written.

**ASSIGNOR** 

		_		
		Ву	/	
		AS	SSIGNEE	
		_		
		Ву	/	
			Title:	
The fore	egoing is approved:			
AMERICAN	FINANCIAL CORPORAT	ION		
Ву				
Titl	.e:			
FLEET NA	TIONAL BANK, ministrative Agent	under the Credit	Agraement	
as Au	millistrative Agent	under the Credit	Agreement	
Ву				
Titl	.e:			
	AM	ERICAN FINANCIAL	CORPORATION	
		Exhibit	Α	
		to Assignment and A	cceptance	
1.	Parties			
	Assignor:			_
	Assignee:			_
	Assignee Address:			
				_
				_
	Assigned Talescopy			_
•	Assignee Telecopy:			_
2.	Assignment Date:			_
3.	Assigned Interests			
	Outstanding 364-Day			
	Outstanding Three-	Year Revolving Lo	oan: \$	

describe	aid interest and commitment fees with respondered above, accrued through the Assignment Date unless set forth to the contrary herein.		
4.	Assignor's Post Assignment Interests After giving effect to this assignment, thits interests in the following credits are	9 1	that
	364-Day Revolving Loan Commitment:	\$	
	Three-Year Revolving Loan Commitment:	\$	
5.	Assignee's Post Assignment Interests After giving effect to this assignment, thits interests in the following credits are	9 1	that
	364-Day Revolving Loan Commitment:	\$	
	Three-Year Revolving Loan Commitment:	\$	

Over-all Revolving Loan Commitment: (sum of assigned unfunded commitment plus amounts set forth above)

# Consent of Independent Auditors

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" in the Registration Statement (Form S-3) and related Prospectus of American Financial Group, Inc. for the registration of 2,000,000 shares of its common stock and to the incorporation by reference therein of our report dated March 8, 2002, with respect to the consolidated financial statements and schedules of American Financial Group, Inc. included in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2001, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

January 14, 2003